# Polymorphism in Alzheimer A $\beta$ Amyloid Organization Reflects Conformational Selection in a Rugged Energy Landscape

Yifat Miller,<sup>†</sup> Buyong Ma,<sup>‡</sup> and Ruth Nussinov<sup>\*,‡,§</sup>

Center for Cancer Research Nanobiology Program, NCI-Frederick, Frederick, Maryland 21702, Basic Science Program, SAIC-Frederick, Inc., Center for Cancer Research Nanobiology Program, NCI-Frederick, Frederick, Maryland 21702, and Sackler Institute of Molecular Medicine, Department of Human Genetics and Molecular Medicine, Sackler School of Medicine, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv 69978, Israel

#### Received November 13, 2009

### Contents

1.	Introduction					4820
^		0	ام! مار بمدر ۸	مدا امم	٨	4004

- Full-Length β-Amyloid and Its Fragments: A Warehouse of Sequences Prone to Amyloid Formation and Polymorphism
- 3. Molecular Structures Underlying Amyloid Polymor- 4823 phism
  - 3.1. Polymorphic Backbone Organizations within and between Sheets in Amyloid Fibrils: Potential Combinations
  - 3.2. Polymorphism in the U-Turns in Amyloid Fibrils 4826
  - 3.3. Polymorphism in Association of  $\beta$ -Sheet 4826 Oligomers
- Other Protein/Peptide Sequences Also Have Polymorphic Fibrils Structures
- 5. Sequences and Physicochemical Properties That 4828 Can Affect Amyloid Fibril Architectures
  - 5.1. Hydrophobicity Can Increase Amyloid 4828 Polymorphism
  - 5.2. Charged Residues Require a Specific Match, 4829 thus Decreasing Amyloid Diversity
  - 5.3. Steric Zipper Could Increase or Decrease 4830 Amyloid Diversity
- 6. Polymorphism in Metal-Binding Sites in Alzheimer A $\beta$  Amyloid: Zn<sup>2+</sup>, Cu<sup>2+</sup>, Fe<sup>3+</sup>, and Al<sup>3+</sup> 4830
- 7. Polymorphism in Soluble A $\beta$  Oligomers Leads to 4831 Different Mechanisms of Toxicity
- 8. The Energy Landscape of Amyloidogenic Proteins 4832 and Their Assemblies Is Rugged
- 9. Conclusions483310. Acknowledgments483411. Note Added in Proof483412. References4834

### 1. Introduction

Amyloids can have normal biological functions.<sup>1–3</sup> However, amyloidogenic proteins can also form unwanted oligomeric or polymeric aggregates when disturbed from their native functional states. Such aggregates are associated with numerous neurodegenerative diseases, such as diabetes type II,<sup>4</sup> Alzheimer (AD), Parkinson, Huntington, and prion ("mad cow") diseases, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and Down's



Yifat Miller received her Ph.D. degree in Computational Physical Chemistry from the Hebrew University of Jerusalem in 2007 under the supervision of Professor R. Benny Gerber, using molecular dynamics simulations to investigate the chemistry of atmospheric molecules. She is currently a NIH postdoctoral fellow in the laboratory of Professor Ruth Nussinov at the CCR Nanobiology Program, National Cancer Institute. Her current research interest focuses on the structural variability of potential conformations of Alzheimer's  $A\beta$  under various conditions and the self-assembly mechanism leading to ordered fibril formation.

syndrome (DS).<sup>5–9</sup> Increasing evidence from studies in human, transgenic mice, cultured cells, wild type rodent, and in vitro systems indicates that soluble oligomers of amyloidogenic proteins are both responsible for amyloidosis<sup>10,11</sup> and are the toxic agent.<sup>12–14</sup> Some data suggest that their final large aggregates can also lead to cytotoxicity.<sup>15,16</sup>

Ordered aggregates can extend into  $\beta$ -strand enriched fibrils, regardless of their initial native conformational states. Experimental and computational approaches revealed structural details of these organizations. Amyloid structural models were obtained by different methods: spectroscopy,<sup>17–23</sup> solid-state NMR (ssNMR),<sup>24-29</sup> EPR,<sup>30,31</sup> hydrogen/deuterium exchange,  $^{15,27,32}$  cryo-electron microscopy (cryo-EM) and electron microscopy (EM),  $^{33-36}$  X-ray fiber diffraction and X-ray diffraction,  $^{37-41}$  and peptide design.  $^{42}$  Apart from a handful of peptides that were successfully crystallized providing insight into the ordered amyloid arrangement,<sup>43</sup> amyloid structural elucidation has been fraught with difficulties. The insolubility of amyloid fibrils has made crystallization and solution NMR virtually impossible. Under these circumstances, ssNMR has been the method of choice for structural determination, providing insight into the nature of  $\beta$ -sheet organization.<sup>44</sup> ssNMR data of A $\beta$  segments coupled with atomistic molecular dynamic simulations have further been useful in addressing the driving forces for targeted associations.45,46

<sup>\*</sup> To whom correspondence should be addressed. Tel.: (301) 846-5579. Fax: (301) 846-5598. E-mail: ruthnu@helix.nih.gov.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> NCI-Frederick.

<sup>\*</sup> SAIC-Frederick, Inc. and NCI-Frederick.

<sup>§</sup> Tel Aviv University.



Buyong Ma is a senior scientist at SAIC-Frederick, Inc., National Cancer Institute at Frederick. He received his B.Eng. degree in polymer chemistry from the Hefei University of Technology in 1984. He received his Ph.D. degree in physical chemistry from the University of Georgia at Athens in 1995. From 1995 to 1998, he was a postdoctoral researcher with Professor N. L. Allinger, focusing on development and application of molecular mechanics. In 1998, he joined the National Cancer Institute (NCI) as a Research Fellow and started his research in computational biology. He was a research scientist in Locus Pharmaceuticals from 2002 to 2003. In 2003, he returned to NCI as a senior scientist at SAIC-Frederick, Inc. He has authored over 100 scientific papers. His research interests and philosophy are to use computational approaches as "experimental tools" to study protein—protein interaction, protein—nucleic acid interaction, and protein aggregation, at molecular level and systems biology level.



Ruth Nussinov received her Ph.D. in 1977, from the Biochemistry Department at Rutgers University, and did postdoctoral work in the Structural Chemistry Department of the Weizmann Institute. Subsequently she was at the Chemistry Department at Berkeley, the Biochemistry Department at Harvard, and the NIH. In 1984, she joined Tel Aviv University. In 1990, she became a Professor in the Department of Human Genetics, at the Medical School. In 1985, she accepted a concurrent position at the National Cancer Institute of the NIH, where she is a Senior Principal Investigator heading the Computational Structural Biology Group. She has authored over 350 scientific papers. Her interests largely focus on protein folding, protein—protein interactions, amyloid conformations, and large multimolecular associations with the goal of understanding the protein structure—function relationship.

To date, the key question of the mechanism through which amyloids lead to cytotoxity is still a major challenge.<sup>47–51</sup> As in folding, it is well established that in amyloid fibrils, nucleation and kinetics depend not only on inherent features such as the amino acid composition, sequence, and length, but also on environmental conditions such as temperature,<sup>52</sup> concentration, pH,<sup>53</sup> metal ions, agitation, and enhanced aggregation on the lipid bilayer surface. At the same time, the self-assembly mechanism that leads to ordered fibril formation is not fully understood. Open questions relate to (1) how the monomeric peptides assemble into oligomers; (2) which segments of a long peptide constitute the recognition motifs and as such play key roles in amyloid fibril formation;<sup>54</sup> (3) how the  $\beta$ -strands arrange relative to one another; (4) are there favored organizations between the  $\beta$ -sheets, and if so (5) what are these and what are the intermolecular interactions between the layers that stabilize these; and, finally, (6) what are the pathways and the intermediate states that are involved in seed and fibril formation. These combine to contribute to one of the most difficult issues that are related to protein aggregation, that is, aggregate polymorphism; the aggregates can have different preferred fibril architectures depending on (even slight) changes in any of these sequence or environmental factors.

Amyloid  $\beta$  peptide (A $\beta$  peptide) has served as a paradigm for studies of amyloid formation and conformations. The fulllength A $\beta$  peptide has 40–42 residues when cut from its precursor protein. A $\beta$  aggregates are observed in brain tissues of Alzheimer's patients,55 and it is generally believed that A $\beta$  peptide oligometization is a major mechanism leading to the neuron-cell death.<sup>15</sup> This Review focuses on polymorphic  $A\beta$  and other amyloid conformations. It compiles the conformations of the full-length  $A\beta_{1-42}/A\beta_{1-40}$  and its fragments, and presents amyloid assemblies in terms of the energy landscape. In addition, it describes how, via conformational selection and population shift as the primary molecular recognition mechanism,<sup>56</sup> monomeric A $\beta$  states whose shapes are compatible can assemble into organized fibril geometries.<sup>56–58</sup> Together, this leads to an overview of the structural variability and the underlying mechanisms of fibril polymorphism. Understanding the mechanisms and the range of structural features of the aggregates are of crucial importance for effective drug design to reduce aggregate formation.

# 2. Full-Length $\beta$ -Amyloid and Its Fragments: A Warehouse of Sequences Prone to Amyloid Formation and Polymorphism

Most of the information on oligomeric assemblies is obtained from the full-length  $\beta$ -amyloid peptide  $A\beta_{1-42}/A\beta_{1-40}$ .<sup>15,25,59–69</sup> The sequence of the human  $A\beta_{1-42}$  peptide is 1-DAEFRHDSGY EVHHQKLVFF AEDVGSNKGA IIGLMVGGVV IA-42. Both the  $A\beta_{1-42}$  and the shorter  $A\beta_{1-40}$  peptides derive from cleavage of the transmembrane amyloid precursor protein (APP) by  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ - secretases.<sup>70</sup> There are variations in proteolytic pathways, and thus different fragments can exist in vivo. The cleavage by  $\alpha$ and  $\gamma$ - secretases leads to  $A\beta_{17-42}$  in the so-called "nonamyloidogenic cleavage".<sup>9,71</sup>

Experimentally,<sup>53</sup> different full-length  $A\beta_{1-40}$  conformations are preferred in the fibril at different pH values. Petkova et al.<sup>72</sup> observed that the distinct fibril morphologies reflect the variation in the molecular structure of  $A\beta_{1-40}$  at the protofilament level. As shown in Figure 1A, subtle variations in fibril growth conditions such as an agitated or quiescent environment translate into morphological changes of the dominant amyloid structures; these are captured in the amyloid seeds and self-propagate.<sup>72</sup> In a recent comprehensive study of  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibril polymorphism, using cryo-EM and three-dimensional recognition techniques, Meinhardt et al.<sup>73</sup> have shown that structural persistence and morphological



**Figure 1.** Polymorphism of full-length  $A\beta$  peptides observed in experiments. (A) Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) images of amyloid fibrils formed by the  $A\beta_{1-40}$  peptide, prepared by incubation of  $A\beta_{1-40}$  solutions under quiescent dialysis conditions. Reprinted with permission from ref 72. Copyright 2005 Science/AAAS. (B) Cryo electron microscopy (cryo-EM) of the structural persistence and morphological diversity of  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibrils grown either in sodium borate (pH 7.8) at 22 °C or in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (pH 7.4) at 37 °C. Both samples encompass evidently more than one fibril morphology; Reprinted with permission from ref 73. Copyright 2009 Elsevier. (C) Electron microscopy (EM) images of morphologies of  $A\beta_{1-42}$  fibrils. Reprinted with permission from ref 15. Copyright 2005 National Academic of Sciences, USA.

diversity can be observed in  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibrils grown under the same buffer solutions (Figure 1B). However, with two more residues, the longer  $A\beta_{1-42}$  peptide displays even larger variability than  $A\beta_{1-40}$  in the monomeric conformation and in fibril morphology. The fibril organization (and neurotoxicity) of  $A\beta_{1-42}$  peptides also change when mixing WT M35L and F19G mutants (Figure 1C).<sup>15</sup> Zhang et al.<sup>36</sup> suggested an  $A\beta_{1-42}$  conformation with the C-terminus forming the inside wall of a hollow core and the N-terminus playing a role in the fibrilization.

In addition to full-length A $\beta$  peptides, a number of in vitrogenerated  $\beta$ -amyloid fragments were also observed to form amyloid fibrils. The sequences cover all A $\beta$  peptide regions: the N-terminus, middle, and the C-terminus regions. An early study indicated that  $A\beta_{18-28}$ ,  $A\beta_{16-28}$ ,  $A\beta_{14-28}$ ,  $A\beta_{12-28}$ , and  $A\beta_{1-28}$  fragments were sufficient to form amyloids; however,  $A\beta_{20-28}$  did not yield a clear amyloid structure.<sup>74,75</sup> Other studies extended the fragment list to include  $A\beta_{11-25}$ ,<sup>76,77</sup>  $A\beta_{16-22}$ ,<sup>78</sup>  $A\beta_{10-23}$ ,<sup>79</sup> and  $A\beta_{14-23}$ .<sup>80,81</sup> Figure 2A and B provides EM images of the  $A\beta_{1-28}$  and  $A\beta_{10-23}$  amyloids, respectively. For A $\beta_{1-28}$ , an assortment can be seen, including linear, curvilinear, and rosette. The amyloid fibril of A $\beta_{10-23}$ has a diameter around 3 nm and a length of 500 nm, and for the amyloid fibril of A $\beta_{1-28}$  the diameter is in the range of 6-8 nm and the length in the range of 120-160 nm. Among these, the  $A\beta_{16-22}$  is one of the most studied fragments by both experimental<sup>78,82</sup> and computational approaches.<sup>83-90</sup> The sequence of A $\beta_{16-22}$  contains the KLVFF core. Starting from the KLVFF, Tjernberg et al.<sup>91</sup> systematically synthesized 10 peptides with one more residue on each side  $(A\beta_{6+x,30-x}, \text{ where } 0 \le x \le 9)$ . Under their experimental conditions, apart from three peptides (KLVFF, QKLVFFA, and HQKLVFFE), all peptides formed amyloid fibrils with different morphologies.<sup>91</sup>

Extension from 1-28 to 1-30, 1-33, 1-36, and 1-39 presented fibril morphologies similar to the full-length  $A\beta$ .<sup>92</sup> These  $A\beta$  sequences are often used to represent full-length  $A\beta$  in studies of amyloid formation and toxicity, particularly those including  $A\beta_{25-35}$  and  $A\beta_{10-35}$ , which are believed to be the major responsible species.<sup>67,93-99</sup> It appears that  $A\beta_{25-35}$  could be more toxic than  $A\beta_{1-42}$ , leading to a rapid lysis of red blood cells<sup>97</sup> and causing more extensive oxidative damage.<sup>100</sup> The short version of the  $A\beta_{25-35}$ ,  $A\beta_{26-33}$ , also forms thin long amyloids with a uniform diameter of 5 nm<sup>101</sup> (Figure 2C).  $A\beta_{10-35}$  has a supramolecular structure similar to the full-length.<sup>67</sup> Using computational approaches, Ma and Nussinov studied the  $A\beta_{10-35}$  fragment as a model to study the full-length  $A\beta$ , and were the first to discover the U-turn conformation in  $A\beta$ .<sup>46,83</sup>

The C-terminal region (residues 17-42) is mostly hydrophobic. One study observed that the transmembrane part of  $A\beta_{29-42}$  forms amyloids faster than the full-length one, with the order of  $A\beta_{29-42} > A\beta_{1-42} > A\beta_{1-32} > A\beta_{1-28}$ ;<sup>102</sup> on the other hand, another study found that this peptide scarcely formed filaments. The few fibril structures that could be visualized had a diameter 2–3 nm and an average length of 50 nm.<sup>79</sup> Hilbich et al.<sup>79</sup> explored X-43 peptides (i.e., peptides with an additional residue at the C-terminus). They found that  $A\beta_{4-43}$ ,  $A\beta_{8-43}$ ,  $A\beta_{10-43}$ , and  $A\beta_{12-43}$  form more stable, tightly packed structures.



**Figure 2.** Polymorphism of  $A\beta$  peptide fragments as observed in EM images. (A)  $A\beta_{1-28}$  fibrils, negatively stained, are periodically stained along some of their edges (indicated by arrows). Fibril ends appear to splay or unfurl. Reprinted with permission from ref 75. Copyright 1987, directly permission from Dennis J. Selkoe. (B)  $A\beta_{10-23}$  filaments prepared in vitro. The filaments are irregularly twisted around each other. Reprinted with permission from ref 79. Copyright 1991 Elsevier. (C)  $A\beta_{26-33}$  and  $A\beta_{34-42}$  fibrils.  $A\beta_{26-33}$  fibrils are thin and uniform as compared to those of  $A\beta_{34-42}$  fibrils and appears to be comprised of fibril pairs. At low magnification,  $A\beta_{34-42}$  shows two types of assemblies: twisted fibrils and untwisted narrow fibrils. At higher magnification, twisted fibrils and periodic deposition of enhanced staining (indicated by arrows) are observed. Reprinted with permission from ref 101. Copyright 1990 American Chemical Society. (D)  $A\beta_{17-40}$  form protofibrils (top) and a mature fibril of  $A\beta_{17-42}$  (bottom). Reprinted with permission from ref 103. Copyright 2003 American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology.

peptides are suspended in aqueous solvents, the N-terminal can also promote amyloid formation: the fibril formed by the  $A\beta_{12-43}$  peptide is less stable than the one formed by the  $A\beta_{1-43}$ .<sup>79</sup>  $A\beta_{34-42}$  formed rigid fibrils of varying lengths ranging from 10 to more than 300 nm; the single fibrils were slab-like with no apparent twist and had a width of 9 nm. The assembly of several of these smaller fibrils likely constitutes twisted fibers (Figure 2C).<sup>44,101</sup> Generally, it seems that amyloid fibrils formed from C-terminal regions are less smooth than those from the N-terminal region. Apart from the  $A\beta_{34-42}$  fragment, the nonsmooth features of the p3 peptide fibrils ( $A\beta_{17-40}/A\beta_{17-42}$ )<sup>103</sup> (Figure 2D) further support the potential structural variability of the C-terminal, which could relate to its hydrophobic nature promoting polymorphism (see section 3.3).

Overall, in addition to fiber diffraction, which over the years has provided a wealth of useful structural information,<sup>104</sup> computational studies of monomeric and oligomeric structures of various fragments have clearly shown structural flexibility and oligomerization complexity, for example,  $A\beta_{10-35}$ ,  $^{83,105}_{83,105}$   $A\beta_{16-35}$ ,  $^{83,106}_{83,106}$   $A\beta_{17-42}$ ,  $^{107,108}_{10}$   $A\beta_{10-35}$  monomers,  $^{109-114}_{109-114}$   $A\beta_{21-30}$ ,  $^{115-118}_{115}$   $A\beta_{13-23}$ ,  $^{91}_{110}$   $A\beta_{1-28}$ ,  $^{119,120}_{110}$  and  $A\beta_{14-23}$ ,  $^{91}_{110}$ 

### 3. Molecular Structures Underlying Amyloid Polymorphism

The structural regularity of amyloids is not as good as that of the highly ordered crystals; nonetheless, X-ray fibril diffraction has provided important structural features. Examples of fibril structure variability of  $A\beta_{11-25}$  and the full-length A $\beta_{1-40}$  obtained by X-ray diffraction are shown in Figure 3A. Early diffractions revealed that all amyloids, regardless of their sequences and secondary structures in the native folded states, convert to  $\beta$ -sheets. The  $\beta$ -strand backbone orientation is perpendicular to the fibril axis, which is termed cross- $\beta$  structure (Figure 3C). The distance between the  $\beta$ -strands is ~0.5 nm, permitting favorable backbone hydrogen bonds, and the layers are usually separated by  $\sim 1$  nm allowing closely packed  $\beta$ -sheet association (Figure 3B).<sup>77</sup> With these basic features unchanged, the amyloid polymorphism derives from the way the  $\beta$ -strands associate into fibrils. There are three major structural features that may decide the overall amyloid fibril morphologies: (1) differences in backbone orientation; (2) differences in backbone conformation; and (3) differences in the way in which the oligomers, with almost identical structure, associate. The combination of these three factors can give rise to an enormous variation in conformational



**Figure 3.** (A) EM images and X-ray diffraction patterns of cross- $\beta$  ribbons for  $A\beta_{11-25}$  (I) and (III) and  $A\beta_{1-40}$  (II) and (IV). The measured widths of the fibrils are ~5 nm for  $A\beta_{11-25}$  and ~7 nm for  $A\beta_{1-40}$  (see arrows in I and II). These are wide-angle X-ray patterns;  $a^*$  is the vertical fibril axis;. Reprinted with permission from ref 77. Copyright 2003 Elsevier. (B) Model of  $A\beta_{11-25}$ : (I) Antiparallel organization. The 0.47 nm spacing (*a*-direction) is controlled by hydrogen bonding, and the molecules are ~5 nm in length. (II) Direct stacking that would generate an orthorhombic unit cell. (III) Stacking with a slip of 0.697 nm (one  $\beta$ -sheet crimp; one structural repeat in the *c*-direction) parallel to the *c* axis. This stacking arrangement gives rise to monoclinic unit cell. Reprinted with permission from ref 77. Copyright 2003 Elsevier. (C) Illustration of cross- $\beta$  arrangement in amyloids; the peptide backbone  $\beta$ -strands are perpendicular to the fibril axis (arrow).

detail and, consequently, in seed oligomer and fibril morphology. This section demonstrates and discusses these structural features in detail.

### 3.1. Polymorphic Backbone Organizations within and between Sheets in Amyloid Fibrils: Potential Combinations

The detailed structural variations of tightly packed ("stericzipper") segments of amyloid-forming peptides<sup>43</sup> and the amyloid backbone associations can be applied to other short peptides like A $\beta$  fragments. In principle, there are thousands of possible patterns of intra- and inter-residue amyloid fibril backbone strand organizations for in-register and out-ofregister interactions. Figure 4 highlights several representative in-register alignments with double-layered  $\beta$ -strand segment arrangements within and between sheets. Figure 4A–D presents organizations where each layer has parallel strands; within these, parallel orientations between the two layers are illustrated in Figure 4A and B and antiparallel orientations between the two layers of the segment in Figure 4C and D. Figure 4E-H presents antiparallel arrangements in each layer, with Figure 4E-G illustrating parallel orientation between the two layers and Figure 5H an antiparallel orientation. Other possible models of backbone organization can consist of parallel dimers (or trimers, or variable oligomer sizes, etc.) associated in an antiparallel orientation.

Short segments are more convenient systems, because their smaller sizes make them easier to study experimentally and computationally; at the same time, the basic principles are likely to be unchanged. Most studied  $A\beta$ segments<sup>25,44,64–68,74–76,78–80,91–96,101</sup> are organized in an inregister, parallel arrangement; however, some present a preferred antiparallel organization (enumerated in Table 1). While only some of the potential organizations have been observed, others may also exist, except that their populations may be too low to be observed by experiment.

Short fragments (less than 15 residues length) tend to have antiparallel  $\beta$ -strands. On the basis of X-ray diffraction and Ala<sup>16</sup>A $\beta_{1-28}$  mutant substitution comparison, the  $\beta$ -strands' orientation of A $\beta_{1-28}$  fibrils was proposed to be all-antiparallel (as in Figure 4H).<sup>75</sup> As shown in Figure 3B, the A $\beta_{11-25}$ has antiparallel  $\beta$ -strands within the sheet; however, the sheet—sheet orientation is parallel (as shown in Figure 4G).<sup>77</sup> For the A $\beta_{14-23}$ , the antiparallel conformation has also been proposed from NMR information.<sup>80</sup> For A $\beta_{16-22}$ , which is one of the most studied fragments, both experimental and computational studies suggest antiparallel organization.<sup>83-90</sup> In the C-terminal region, A $\beta_{34-42}$  was also shown by ssNMR to be antiparallel.<sup>44</sup> IR spectroscopy indicates that amyloid



**Figure 4.** Potential architectures of strand organizations in amyloid fibrils. Interactions (in dotted lines) are shown between the first layer (blue) and the second layer (red) for (A) parallel to parallel, face-to-face orientation; (B) parallel to parallel, face-to-back orientation; (C) parallel to antiparallel, face-to-face orientation; (E) antiparallel to antiparallel, face-to-face orientation; (E) antiparallel to antiparallel, face-to-back orientation, parallel to parallel between layers; (G) antiparallel to antiparallel, face-to-back orientation, parallel to antiparallel, face-to-back orientation, antiparallel to antiparallel to antiparallel to antiparallel to antiparallel to antiparallel to antiparallel, face-to-back orientation, antiparallel to antiparall



**Figure 5.** Illustration of  $A\beta_{25-35}$  in parallel (A) and antiparallel (B) arrangements. The sticks are peptide backbone, and the balls are Ile residues. Parts (C) and (D) illustrate the U-turn structures of Ma–Nussinov–Tycko (ref 46) and Lührs et al. (ref 15), respectively.

fibrils of  $A\beta_{29-42}$  and  $A\beta_{10-23}$  have antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet and less ordered structure (loops or  $\beta$ -turns).<sup>79</sup>

Polymorphism can thus arise from different  $\beta$ -strand orientation and side-chain registration. For example,  $A\beta_{16-22}$ can have two stable antiparallel orientations (Figure 4G and H)<sup>83</sup> as both have in register side-chain interactions. Recent experiments also revealed an out-of-register, one residue shift in the antiparallel orientation.<sup>82</sup>  $A\beta_{25-35}$ , a central  $A\beta$  region fragment, may have both parallel (Figure 5A) and antiparallel (Figure 5B) orientations; both arrangements are probably stabilized by hydrophobic interactions.<sup>121</sup> However, the parallel orientation could be more ordered due to a strong steric zipper match of central Ile residues (Figure 5A and B); Ile was proposed to promote amyloid formation in general.<sup>122</sup> As indicated in Figure 5,  $A\beta_{25-35}$  gives rise to different morphologies depending on whether it is oriented in parallel or antiparallel. A similar scenario arises from parallel or antiparallel arrangements of the peptide hI-APP<sub>20-29</sub>, corresponding to the amyloid of the SNNFGAILSS region of the human islet amylin polypeptide.<sup>123</sup> There,

Table 1. Features of the Full-Length A $\beta$  Amyloid, A $\beta$  Segments, and  $\beta_2$ M (K3)

segment	length of segment (number residues)	percentage of hydrophobic residues	percentage of hydrophilic residues	percentage of charged residues	net charge of monomer's segment	configuration of amyloid fibril	ref
$A\beta_{1-42}/A\beta_{1-40}$	40/42	48	40	21	-3	parallel	15, 25, 68
$A\beta_{10-35}$	26	46	42	19	-1	parallel	24, 67, 93-96
$A\beta_{17-42}$	26	62	19	12	-1	parallel	107, 108
$A\beta_{14-23}$	10	50	50	30	-1	antiparallel	80
$A\beta_{34-42}$	9	78	0	0	0	antiparallel	101
$A\beta_{1-28}$	28	32	61	32	-3	antiparallel	75
$A\beta_{16-22}$	7	71	29	29	0	antiparallel	78
$A\beta_{11-25}$	15	47	47	27	-2	antiparallel	76
$A\beta_{1-9}$	9	22	67	44	-2	disorder	25
						(random coil)	
$A\beta_{24-30}$	7	29	43	14	+1	loop	25, 64, 65
K3	22	41	32	18	-2	parallel	150

ssNMR measurements presented two different structural

# 3.2. Polymorphism in the U-Turns in Amyloid Fibrils

forms of amylin fibrils, responsible for type II diabetes.<sup>123</sup>

Full-length and other long  $A\beta$  fragments, especially those containing central and C-terminal regions (for example,  $A\beta_{10-35}$ ), mostly have parallel  $\beta$ -strands orientation. However, the tendencies for a U-turn backbone conformation in the central region provide yet another variable feature for  $A\beta$  peptides. The flexibility of the turn region allows the  $A\beta$  peptide to adopt slightly different turn types leading to different amyloid morphologies.

Two models of the three-dimensional structures of  $A\beta_{1-42}$  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibrils were proposed and verified experimentally.<sup>46</sup> The first, Ma-Nussinov-Tycko model,<sup>46,68</sup> presents a double layer structure with residues 10-22 and 30-40 forming  $\beta$ -strands and residues 23–29 a bend or loop. The two  $\beta$ -strands form two separate, in-register, parallel  $\beta$ -sheets, which can interact with one another due to the intervening bend segment (Figure 5C). The second model by Lührs et al.<sup>15</sup> presents a parallel single layer structure of A $\beta_{1-42}$  fibrils based on hydrogen/deuterium exchange NMR data, combined with side-chain packing constraints from pairwise mutagenesis, ssNMR, and high-resolution cryo-EM (Protein Data Bank code, 2BEG). Observations based on these experiments indicated that residues 1-16 are structurally disordered and residues 17–26 and 31–42 form two  $\beta$ -strands,  $\beta_1$  and  $\beta_2$ , respectively, connected by a U-turn spanning four residues, 27-30 (Figure 5D). This model also suggested that parallel oligomers associate in parallel. The difference between the two U-turns is that in the Ma-Nussinov-Tycko model it is tighter, thus allowing the C-terminal residues to interact with up to N-terminal residue Tyr10;46,68 on the other hand, the Lührs' turn is looser, with Lys28 shifted, and consequently the C-terminal region can only reach residue Leu17.<sup>15</sup>

Conformational differences in the U-turn can be expected to lead to polymorphic sheet registration and  $\beta$ -strand organization at the termini. For the  $A\beta$  case, although both models suggest parallel sheets, the two models differ in the U-turn conformation, leading to different extents of disorder in the N-terminal. In Tycko's model, the U-turn segment extends over 7 residues and in Lührs' only over 4. As to the N-terminal, the disordered segment in Tycko's model includes 8 residues, whereas in Lührs' it is 16, because the N-terminal projects into the solvent much beyond the C-terminal, thus without tight vdW interactions. This also affects the sheet—sheet registration. Thus, polymorphism in parallel  $A\beta_{1-42}/A\beta_{1-40}$  (or fragments that include the U-turn segment and the two  $\beta$ -strands, such as  $A\beta_{10-35}$ ) appears to be largely governed by the U-turn conformational variability, and an interplay between various factors can also expected to play a role in polymorphism. Consistently, a combined experimental and simulations study revealed varied U-turn shapes forming by different segment sizes:  $A\beta_{x-42}$  (x = 29-31).<sup>124</sup> Recent simulations presented variations for  $A\beta_{10-40/10-42}$ <sup>125</sup> and  $A\beta_{1-42}$ <sup>126-128</sup> due to the U-turn conformation.

It is frequently noted in the literature that the amyloid fibril is a supramolecular structure composed of several protofibrils wound around each other mostly in a left-handed twist along their main axis.<sup>35,129–137</sup> Different U-turn conformations can affect the twist angles leading to different oligomer and fibril morphologies. Presumably, a difference in the U-turn conformation exhibits a difference in the interstrand angle; a change of even a fraction of a degree can significantly change the twist. The change will not present a right-handed twist, but will present different EM morphologies.

### 3.3. Polymorphism in Association of $\beta$ -Sheet Oligomers

Apart from the large structural variations described above, small changes in side-chain orientation or in the environment (e.g., pH, temperature, concentration, salt, agitation, synthetic versus brain-seeded) may lead  $\beta$ -sheet oligomers to associate in different ways, leading to amyloid polymorphism with similar molecular organizations. This has been illustrated in  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibril morphologies. Recently, polymorphism of  $A\beta_{1-40}$  at the protofibril level had been obtained by Meinhardt et al.<sup>73</sup> They classified 12 single A $\beta_{1-40}$  amyloid fibrils differing in the fibril width and twist angles, all forming under the same solution conditions. As shown in Figure 6A, the differences derive from the protofibril associations with altered contact areas. One of the distinct features of the polymorphism observed by Meinhardt et al.<sup>73</sup> is that 2-fold symmetry is mostly conserved for all 11 amyloid fibril models (except fibril model 12) constructed from cryo-EM (not shown here). Fibril model 12 has a different symmetry and organization: even though it still consists of two protofibrils, they are offset with respect to the central fibril axis, alternating from the left-handed to the right-handed and with different mechanical properties.<sup>73</sup> A larger deviation from the 2-fold symmetry of  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibril morphologies has been observed by Paravastu et al.<sup>138</sup> They found two  $A\beta_{1-40}$ fibril morphologies differing in several features: the overall symmetry (2-fold versus 3-fold); the conformation of the



**Figure 6.** Polymorphism of the  $A\beta_{1-40}$  peptide based on different associations of the protofibrils. (A) A structural model of protofilament core topology of fibrils 1, 5, and 11, observed from Meinhardt et al.<sup>73</sup> Side view of the fibrils with two protofilament cores modeled into the density (top) and contoured density cross sections of the fibrils superimposed with two protofilament cores (bottom). Each protofilament core comprises a pair of two  $\beta$ -sheet regions: interface (yellow) and outside (blue). Reprinted with permission from ref 73. Copyright 2009 Elsevier. (B) Experiment-based structural models of  $A\beta_{9-40}$ . (I) A ribbon presentation of the lowest-energy model for fibrils with twisted morphology. (II) Atomic representation, viewed down the fibril axis. Hydrophobic, polar, negatively charged, and positively charged amino acid side-chains are green, magenta, red, and blue, respectively. Backbone nitrogen and carbonyl oxygen atoms are cyan and pink. (III) Comparison of twisted (upper) and striated ribbon (lower) fibril morphologies in negatively TEM images. (IV) Atomic representation of a model for striated ribbon fibrils developed previously by Petkova et al.<sup>68,72</sup> Reprinted with permission from ref 138. Copyright 2008 National Academic of Sciences, USA.

non- $\beta$ -strand (U-turn/loop) segment; and the quaternary contacts (Figure 6B).<sup>138</sup> Recently, Paravastu et al.<sup>139</sup> have shown that the predominant molecular structure in brain-seeded with A $\beta_{1-40}$  fibrils differs from the structure of purely synthetic fibrils that were previously characterized.<sup>68,138</sup> Fandrich et al.<sup>140</sup> defined polymorphism based on variations in (1) the protofilament number, (2) the protofilament arrangement, and (3) protofilament substructures.

Nonetheless, overall,  $A\beta_{1-40}$  fibrils present regular smooth amyloid morphologies. Many smaller fragments, particularly those containing C-terminal residues (like the  $A\beta_{17-42}$  and  $A\beta_{34-42}$  fibrils, Figure 2), are much more irregular as compared to the full-length  $A\beta_{1-40}/A\beta_{1-42}$ . The potential variability of the fibril morphologies for these amyloids is expected to be much more diverse.

### 4. Other Protein/Peptide Sequences Also Have Polymorphic Fibrils Structures

Polymorphism in amyloid fibrils has also been observed for other proteins, for both designed model systems and disease-related proteins. For example, Verel et al.<sup>141</sup> demonstrated polymorphism in a de novo designed peptide model system (Ac-SIRELEARIRELELRIG-NH2), which is expressed by different arrangements of the  $\beta$ -sheets in the oligomer. Depending on the pH, the model peptide can shift the registration of residues and still keep an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet organization. Disease-related amyloid polymorphism can be illustrated by the cross-seeding fibrilization of the Q/N-rich protein, which leads to pathological diversity in Huntington disease with the morphologies differing with the segment size.<sup>142</sup>

Among the other species that form amyloid fibrils is  $\beta_{2}$ microglobulin ( $\beta_2$ M), which is a component of type I major histocompatibility antigen. In patients on long-term hemodialysis,  $\beta_2 M$  can aggregate into amyloid fibers and cause dialysis-related amyloidosis.<sup>143-149</sup> The ssNMR structure<sup>150</sup> of a 22 amino acid (Ser20-Lys41) region (the so-called K3) that may have a role in amyloid formation of  $\beta_2 M$  was investigated using a series of peptides obtained by cleaving with Achromobacter protease I.151 Interestingly, K3 also shares similar U-turn shape in the  $\beta$ -sheet organization with a parallel orientation.<sup>150</sup> K3 was also shown to form ionconducting channels in membranes.<sup>51</sup> Other key regions in  $\beta_2$ M shown to be important in fibril formation have also been investigated by Radford, 152,153 Eisenberg, 154-156 and Miranker<sup>157</sup> and their co-workers.  $\beta_2$ M segments also exhibit polymorphism. The K3 peptide may form two types (f218 and f210, which has more  $\beta$ -sheet and is thinner and longer) of amyloid fibrils differing in their amino acid contacts between the  $\beta$ -sheets, and both fibrils were reproduced by seeding, showing the template-dependent propagation of a fibril's conformation.<sup>158</sup> Upon repeated self-seeding, f218 fibrils were gradually transformed into f210 fibrils, revealing the conformational maturation to higher  $\beta$ -sheet content. Fulllength  $\beta_2$ M has been shown to form at least three different subunit interfaces in the fibril structures assembled from globular tetrameric units.<sup>159</sup> The elegant cryo-EM maps (Figure 7) illustrate three-dimensional reconstructions of type A (Figure 7A and C) and B (Figure 7B and D) forms of the homopolymeric assembly of  $\beta_2$ M. The two fibril types have the same underlying organization that differs only in the orientation of the two stacks, either parallel or antiparallel.<sup>159</sup>



**Figure 7.** Variability in  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin fibril structure. Reprinted with permission from ref 159. Copyright 2009 Elsevier. Threedimensional reconstructions of the type A and type B forms of  $\beta_2$ microglobulin fibrils. Side views of an A-type fibril (A) and a B-type fibril (B). One dimeric density unit is indicated by a red box in (B). The directions of the half-fibrils are indicated by arrows below the maps. Cross sections of the A type (C) and B-type fibrils (D) show that the structures are formed of crescent-shaped units stacked back-to-back. (E) Superposed contour plots of the A (lilac) and B (green) repeat units, showing that the two fibril types have the same underlying organization that differs only in the orientation of the two stacks, either parallel or antiparallel.

Amyloid polymorphism has also been observed for the prion. Yeast prion variants have been identified on the basis of stabilities and phenotypic intensity<sup>160–163</sup> relating to prion strains.<sup>164–166</sup> Fibril structural polymorphism has been proposed as the culprit in the species barriers<sup>167,168</sup> with the amyloid-forming domain in prion filaments exhibiting polymorphic variation.<sup>169</sup> Prion amyloid structural variations have been observed with differences in long-range axial repeats, diameter, and/or the number of protofilaments.<sup>169</sup> Polymorphic prion structures may form due to conformational self-seeding characteristics, kinetics, and stability.<sup>170</sup> Fibrils that are conformationally less stable produce shorter pieces upon fragmentation.<sup>171</sup> The more stable fibril core regions were also identified.<sup>172</sup>

Amyloid polymorphism has also been observed for the islet amyloid polypeptide (IAPP) amylin, by experiment<sup>123,173,174</sup> and simulations.<sup>175</sup> Amyloid formation by amylin leads to cell death and is related to type II diabetes. It was demonstrated that conformational polymorphism of IAPP peptides in different microenvironments correlates with cellular toxicity and proteasomal inhibitory activity.<sup>123,173,174</sup> The peptide hIAPP<sub>20-29</sub>, <sup>20</sup>NNFGAILSS<sup>29</sup>, may have two amyloid-like forms, which have distinct structures at the molecular level. One form has parallel  $\beta$ -strands and the other antiparallel, with both stabilized by hydrophobic contacts with similar energy.<sup>123,173,174</sup> Hydrophobic interactions can weaken under high hydrostatic pressure. However, fragments

1–19 and 1–29 of IAPP are resistant to pressure, suggesting more densely packed aggregate structures.<sup>123,173,174</sup>

### 5. Sequences and Physicochemical Properties That Can Affect Amyloid Fibril Architectures

Amyloid fiber growth involves folding and association via conformational selection of peptide monomers.57,70,176,177 Prediction of the aggregation rate of different A $\beta$  segments may be performed by a model based on the physicochemical properties of the segment.<sup>178</sup> The  $\beta$ -sheet in A $\beta$  segments, while defined by interstrand hydrogen bonding, owes its stability mainly to intra- and intersheet side-chain packing.<sup>179</sup> The presence of intermolecular hydrogen-bonding interactions along the entire length of the peptides further stabilizes the oligomers and is critical in determining the fibril structure.<sup>180</sup> As can be seen from Table 1, some of the A $\beta$ peptide segments adopting  $\beta$ -strand conformations form amyloid fibrils in a parallel orientation and others in an antiparallel orientation. This section examines the properties of these fragments that can affect their preferred architecture such as segment length, hydrophobicity, hydrophilicity, and charge. Table 1 also summarizes the characteristics of fulllength A $\beta$  and its segments and the K3 segment of  $\beta_2$ M for which there are ssNMR data.

Different lengths of A $\beta$  segments have different morphologies. As can be seen from Table 1, there is a general trend: longer segments prefer a parallel orientation. Segments with more than 15 residues are organized in parallel; under 15 residues they prefer an antiparallel arrangement probably due to repulsion by the charged termini in the parallel organization, which would need to be overcome. For short peptides, the antiparallel arrangements can be favored by better backbone hydrogen bonding, backbone dipole-dipole interaction, and charge-charge interaction among the terminus residues. However, longer fragment such as  $A\beta_{1-28}$  favors antiparallel arrangement, while the parallel arrangement is favored by the short non-A $\beta$  GNNQQNY sequence.<sup>170,181–184</sup> Obviously, not only the length determines the stability of the fibril, but also the nature of the residues along the segment that interacts. For example, the available 15 microcrystal structures of cross- $\beta$  spines exhibit parallel arrangements for peptides free of any charged residues.<sup>43</sup>

### 5.1. Hydrophobicity Can Increase Amyloid Polymorphism

As can be seen from Table 1, the percentage of the hydrophobic residues is above 40% for all  $\beta$ -strand segments presented here, and some of these segments are also enriched in hydrophilic residues. There are two hydrophobic rich regions in A $\beta_{1-40}/A\beta_{1-42}$  peptides, segments 17–22 (KLFFA) and 30–42 (AIIGLMVGGVVIA). ssNMR indicates that A $\beta_{10-35}$ , A $\beta_{1-40}$ , and A $\beta_{1-42}$  fibrils are organized in parallel, whereas A $\beta_{16-22}$ , A $\beta_{34-42}$ , and A $\beta_{14-23}$  are antiparallel. Most of these consist of hydrophobic segments believed to be crucial for aggregation.<sup>70,185</sup>

Hydrophobic interactions are the driving force for protein—protein association, including protein aggregation;<sup>122</sup> they largely control the stability and therefore determine the organization. In  $\beta$ -sheets, stabilization by hydrophobic interactions could maximize when the interactions are between stacked identical residues, which is the case in a parallel organization.<sup>186</sup> For example, 15 interactions between in-register hydrophobic residues of two  $\beta$ -strands stabilize



**Figure 8.** Illustration of the organization of the hydrophobic residues (black) and the charged residues (red), and their charge interactions (brown) in parallel and antiparallel alignment for (A)  $A\beta_{10-35}$ , (B)  $A\beta_{16-22}$ , and (C)  $A\beta_{34-42}$  fragments.

the parallel organization of  $A\beta_{10-35}$ , whereas there are only six interactions between hydrophobic residues in the antiparallel organization (Figure 8A). Parallel  $\beta$ -sheet organization juxtaposes the hydrophobic segments of neighboring peptide chains, while an antiparallel organization does not. Therefore, the preferred orientation of the  $\beta$ -strands for  $A\beta_{10-35}$  is parallel.

 $A\beta_{16-22}$  is stabilized by hydrophobic interactions between consecutive  $\beta$ -strands along the fibril axis. It seems that both parallel and antiparallel orientations are favored for A $\beta_{16-22}$ , with both arrangements presenting central hydrophobic sequence, including the strongest Phe-Phe hydrophobic interaction. However, A $\beta_{16-22}$  has positively charged Lys at the N-terminus and negatively charged Glu at the C-terminus. Parallel  $\beta$ -sheet organization will create electrostatic repulsion destabilizing the fibril, whereas an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet organization simultaneously juxtaposes the central hydrophobic segment and minimizes the electrostatic energy (Figure 8B). Ma and Nussinov<sup>83</sup> studied the stability of  $A\beta_{16-22}$  and concluded that for the antiparallel model the hydrophobic interactions appear to dominate in this short segment. Nonetheless, as discussed in the next section, because hydrophobic interactions in the parallel A $\beta_{16-22}$ organization are strong, they can overcome the electrostatic destabilization induced by flexible side-chains at the termini, leading to a parallel A $\beta_{16-22}$  arrangement, as seen from Figure 8B. Thus, while both organizations are likely to exist, the antiparallel one presents higher population. A similar picture is presented by A $\beta_{34-42}$ . Because it consists of a single hydrophobic segment with a positively charged N-terminus and negatively charged C-terminus, hydrophobic contacts maximize in either parallel or antiparallel structures, while electrostatic interactions would be expected to favor the antiparallel structure (Figure 8C).

Hydrophobic interactions are nonspecific, which could underlie the diversity of possible interaction patterns. Therefore, amyloids dominated by hydrophobic interactions could easily present polymorphic behavior. In the case of A $\beta_{16-22}$ , an in-register antiparallel organization (Figure 8BII) has been shown to be preferred. However, a new arrangement with one residue shifted and the backbone flipped (Figure 8BIII) is possible under acidic conditions.<sup>82</sup> It can be seen that both arrangements in Figure 8BII and BIII present favorable hydrophobic interactions; however, the antiparallel one residue-shifted arrangement (Figure 8BIII) may have better aromatic interactions derived from two nearby Phe residues. The importance of aromatic interactions between two  $\beta$ -sheets in protein aggregation has been emphasized by Gazit and co-workers187 who suggested that aromatic interactions play a key role in molecular recognition, self-assembly, and amyloid formation.<sup>187</sup> Makin and co-workers<sup>188</sup> further confirmed that aromatic residues that are capable of  $\pi - \pi$ stacking are important for amyloid fibril formation.

Apart from the role of the hydrophobic effect in the polymorphic character of the  $\beta$ -strands arrangement within  $\beta$ -sheets, the diversity of hydrophobic interactions between protofibrils can also contribute to amyloid polymorphism. In the case of  $A\beta_{1-40}$ , the highly hydrophobic C-terminal region provides many possible interaction interfaces for 2-fold or 3-fold arrangement patterns (Figure 6).<sup>73,138</sup>

# 5.2. Charged Residues Require a Specific Match, thus Decreasing Amyloid Diversity

Electrostatics can play a crucial role in A $\beta$  fibrils.<sup>75,76,189,190</sup> At first glance, the charged nature of many amyloid-forming peptides can increase the solubility and thus decrease their intrinsic ability to form  $\beta$ -sheet based aggregates. However, in certain cases, charged residues may help the peptides to form amyloids, as indicated by the full-length A $\beta$  peptide, which forms ordered fibrils much more easily than the shorter and more hydrophobic aggregative A $\beta_{17-42}$ .

Table 1 provides the net charge of the segments. Some  $A\beta$  segments have  $\beta$ -strands that are negatively charged, some are positively charged, and others have a net charge of zero. It appears that  $\beta$ -strand organization in parallel or antiparallel does not depend on the segment net charge. The percentage of the charged residues in the segment does not determine the arrangement of the  $\beta$ -strands either. However, charge—charge interactions between sheets are important for fibril formation and residues with complementary charges promote fibril formation. Therefore, the positions of the charged residues along the sequence of the segment are important for the stabilization of the amyloid fibril and affect the arrangement of the  $\beta$ -strands.

A parallel organization of  $A\beta$  forms homostacking (identical amino acids stacked on top of each other). Stacking of chemically similar charged residues in a parallel orientation creates electrostatic repulsion. In contrast, the antiparallel orientation is favored by electrostatic interactions between the C- and N- termini of neighboring molecules in a  $\beta$ -sheet (e.g., the positive amino and negative carboxylate groups at the ends of uncapped  $A\beta_{34-42}$  as illustrated in Figure 8) or by oppositely charge residues (e.g., positively charged Lys and negatively charged Glu side chains in capped  $A\beta_{16-22}$  as described in Figure 8). Thus, preferred fibril architecture maximizes the number of hydrophobic and attractive electrostatic interactions.

Because hydrophobic interactions are nonspecific, the attractive electrostatic interactions limit the variation of the amyloid arrangement. The A $\beta_{11-25}$  fragment is a good example in this case. As compared to  $A\beta_{1-40}$ , the  $A\beta_{11-25}$ fragment can form a fibril, which yields a better quality and higher resolution X-ray diffraction data (Figure 3A),<sup>77</sup> indicating lower structural fibril diversity. Expanded from  $A\beta_{16-22}$ , the charged pattern in  $A\beta_{11-25}$  increases the weight of electrostatic interactions as compared to the (unchanged) hydrophobic interactions (Figure 3B). In the N-terminus, two His residues (His13, His14) increase the positive charge in the Lys16 region, while Asp23 added to Glu22 leads to a more negative C-terminus. As a result, the strong electrostatic interactions make the in-register antiparallel alignment of  $A\beta_{11-25}$  highly favorable, with other alternatives hard to compete. Clearly, the strong electrostatic interaction contributed to the structural uniformity of the A $\beta_{11-25}$  amyloid.

### 5.3. Steric Zipper Could Increase or Decrease Amyloid Diversity

Preferred fibril architecture is also stabilized by tight van der Waals (vdW) packing between  $\beta$ -sheets. Steric zippers (that is, tight packing) appear a generic structural motif of the amyloid protofilament,<sup>170,191–193</sup> because good geometrical fit provides favorable vdW interactions and constrains side-chain movement. For example, in the amyloid-like GNNQQNY fibril, the interactions are maximized by very tight side-chain packing.<sup>170,192</sup> In the case of this all-polar sequence, the strong steric zipper match provides a dominant amyloid-like crystal, making an atomic resolution structure possible.

Studies of the stability of the islet amyloid polypeptide segments NFGAIL and NFGAILSS<sup>194</sup> have shown that interactions between hydrophobic residues and between aromatic residues dominate. However, recently other arrangements with good geometric fit between  $\beta$ -sheet layers have also been shown to be possible,<sup>123</sup> suggesting that for the islet amyloid polypeptide segment NFGAILSS, a tight steric zipper packing can occur in more than one way,

increasing polymorphism. Recently, Park et al.<sup>195</sup> studied the polymorphism for the steric zipper patterns of various short peptides while considering the kinetics and the thermodynamics as driving forces for the structural selection.

For the  $A\beta_{11-25}$ , a steric zipper can contribute to decreased polymorphism. The strong electrostatic interactions prefer the in-register antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet. Considering only electrostatic interactions, the amyloid structure of  $A\beta_{11-25}$  can have an arrangement as in Figure 4H, where electrostatic interactions are also maximized between sheets. Early work indeed suggested this architecture for the 11–24 region in  $A\beta_{1-28}$ .<sup>75</sup> However, due to a better steric match between parallel  $\beta$ -sheets, the  $A\beta_{11-25}$  adopts the Figure 4G arrangement (also see Figure 3B) to allow optimized hydrophobic, electrostatic, and steric zipper (vdW) fit.

## 6. Polymorphism in Metal-Binding Sites in Alzheimer A $\beta$ Amyloid: Zn<sup>2+</sup>, Cu<sup>2+</sup>, Fe<sup>3+</sup>, and Al<sup>3+</sup>

The most prevalent metal ions in biological systems, such as  $Zn^{2+}$ ,  $Cu^{2+}$ , and  $Fe^{3+}$ , are known to be essential for normal brain function and development.<sup>196,197</sup> Disrupted cellular homeostasis of these ions is thought to play a central role in the aggregation and neurotoxicity of  $A_{\beta}^{1.198,199}$  These metal ions are markedly enriched in  ${\rm A}\beta$  plaques^{200-210} and may act as seeding factors. In contrast, while a higher concentration of Al<sup>3+</sup> has been established in AD patients' brain,<sup>211-214</sup> the mechanism of its pathogenesis in AD is still debated.<sup>215-218</sup> Nonetheless, experiments clearly demonstrated that Al<sup>3+</sup> ions do play a role in A $\beta$  aggregation and in neurotoxicity.<sup>219–224</sup> Interactions with these metal ions may explain the increased involvement of soluble toxic oligomeric species.<sup>225</sup> To date, the conformation of A $\beta$  complexes with metal ions is still a major challenge. Open questions include (1) which residues in the A $\beta$  peptide interact with the metal ion; (2) are there different conformations with different residues coordinating the metal ions; and (3) among these, which are preferred. Characterization of the intrinsic conformational properties of  $A\beta_{1-40}/A\beta_{1-42}$  oligomers complexed with metal ions is important to understand the effect of metal ions on  $A\beta$ aggregation. So far, A $\beta$  binding sites for Zn<sup>2+</sup> and Cu<sup>2+</sup> were studied extensively, but there is lack of data for Fe<sup>3+</sup>.

Polymorphism can be observed in Cu<sup>2+</sup> complexes with A $\beta$  amyloid. Possible Cu<sup>2+</sup> coordinating residues include histidines (His6, His13, His14), tyrosine (Try10), aspartate or glutamate (Asp1, Glu3, Asp7, Glu11, Glu22, Asp23), methionine (Met35), deprotonated amides of peptide backbone, or carbonyl groups.<sup>206,226-231</sup> The most common residues are located at the N-terminus of  $A\beta$ : the binding site for Cu<sup>2+</sup> was proposed to consist of the three histidines (His6, His13, and His14) and Tyr10.205,226,232-238 Further, studies demonstrated that the  $Cu^{2+}$  binding site can involve Asp1<sup>239,240</sup> or Glu11.<sup>240</sup> A recent study of the Cu<sup>2+</sup> binding site in the rat  $A\beta_{1-28}$  fragment revealed that  $Cu^{2+}$  binds to Asp1, His6, and His14.<sup>241</sup> His13 is absent in rat  $A\beta_{1-28}$ . Recent simulations suggested that Cu2+ coordinates with His13 and His14 of each two A $\beta$  peptides.<sup>242</sup> These studies suggest various possible conformers. We therefore conclude that A $\beta$  amyloid with different experimentally detected Cu<sup>2+</sup> binding sites depends on the populations of the various morphologies under different conditions.

The zinc binding site in  $A\beta$  is also located at the disordered N-terminal (Asp1-Lys16). Seven potential N-terminal residues can bind Zn<sup>2+</sup>: Asp1, Glu3, His6, Asp7, Glu11, His13, and His14. As for the Cu<sup>2+</sup> binding site, in the case of Zn<sup>2+</sup>,



**Figure 9.** Various conformations of  $Zn^{2+}-A\beta$  monomer complexes: (A) NMR structural model for  $Zn^{2+}-A\beta_{1-16}$  (ref 252), (B) NMR structural model for human  $Zn^{2+}-A\beta_{1-28}$  (ref 257), (C) NMR structural model for rat  $Zn^{2+}-A\beta_{1-28}$  (ref 257), and (D) X-ray spectroscopy model of  $Zn^{2+}$  binding to His13 and His14 of 2 adjacent  $A\beta$  peptides (ref 258).

the three histidines (His6, His13, and His14) at the N-terminal segment coordinate with  $Zn^{2+,\,226,227,237,243-260}$  Recently, three different models of  $Zn^{2+}$  binding to A $\beta$  were observed by experiments: First, the NMR structures of  $Zn^{2+}-A\beta_{1-16}$  in aqueous solution at pH 6.5 and 7.4 showed that  $Zn^{2+}$  is bound to these three histidines and to the two carboxylic groups of Glu11.252 Second, an NMR study on  $Zn^{2+} - A\beta_{1-28}$  in sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) micelles at pH 7.5 and a temperature of 298 K proposed a tetracoordination of Zn<sup>2+</sup> by His6, Glu11, His14, and Asp1 at the N-terminus for rat  $A\beta_{1-28}$ , and penta-coordination of  $Zn^{2+}$ by His6, Glu11, His13, His14, and Asp1 at the N-terminus for human  $A\beta_{1-28}^{257}$  The third model is based on X-ray absorption spectroscopy (XAS) in which  $Zn^{2+}-A\beta$  complexes are coordinated with four histidines (His13 and His14 of two monomers), indicating that each metal ion is shared by two A $\beta$  peptides.<sup>258</sup> A $\beta$  oligomers coordinated with Zn<sup>2+</sup> can be modeled using experimental data as shown in Figure 9. See an additional recent reference in the note added in proof. We therefore propose that  $Zn^{2+}$  can coordinate the N-terminal domain in different  $A\beta_{1-42}$  oligomer morphologies. The prevailing organization and the probability to detect certain morphologies depend on experimental conditions such as temperature,  $Zn^{2+}$  concentration, and pH. Oligomer stability depends also on its size, in particular when dealing with  $Zn^{2+}$  in the N-terminal.

Much less is known about the preferential regions of  $Al^{3+}$ binding to  $A\beta$ . Fasman<sup>261</sup> proposed that  $Al^{3+}$  coordinates with Asp, Ser, Tyr, and Glu in  $A\beta$ . Recently, Ricchelli et al.<sup>262</sup> suggested that  $Al^{3+}$  may coordinate with residues in both the hydrophilic segment (1–16) and the hydrophobic sequence 20–35 in the  $A\beta$  peptide, and thus  $Al^{3+}$  binding site is less restricted than that of Zn<sup>2+</sup> or Cu<sup>2+</sup>, which are confined to the N-terminal. Thus, polymorphic  $Al^{3+} A\beta$  complexes are also expected.

# 7. Polymorphism in Soluble A $\beta$ Oligomers Leads to Different Mechanisms of Toxicity

Amyloid toxicity is the outcome of Ca<sup>2+</sup> conductance through the membrane, and, as described below, polymorphic A $\beta$  oligometrs can differ in their mechanisms of toxicity. A $\beta$ toxicity was first identified by formation of A $\beta_{1-40}$  cation selective channels in planar lipid bilayers fused with liposomes and in acidic bilayers.<sup>263</sup> The  $A\beta_{1-40}$  channel in the solvent-free membrane patch presented multiple cation selectivity and sensitivity to tromethamine, which suggested that in cells the ion fluxes would disrupt cellular homeostasis.<sup>263</sup> Toxic Ca<sup>2+</sup> conductance through unregulated pores or ion channels formed by  $A\beta$  or its fragments was also supported by other studies<sup>264–267</sup> and appears universal for amyloidogenic peptides. The channels are polymorphic<sup>48,50</sup> and differ from conventional ion channels.<sup>268</sup> Even though it is currently believed that small oligomers play critical roles in ion-channel formation, the relationship between amyloid deposition and cellular toxicity is still controversial, and the similarity to bacterial pore-forming toxins is challenging to study.269

Other soluble  $A\beta$  forms, which are broadly named as amyloid  $\beta$ -derived diffusible ligand (ADDLs), have different morphologies and were proposed to have different mechanisms. Unlike ion channels observed in bilayers, ADDLs were shown to be linked to neuron toxicity, mostly via binding to protein receptors.<sup>270</sup> ADDLs are highly ordered, binding to a specific subset of postsynaptic proteins. In particular neural signal transduction pathways, ADDLs can impair synaptic plasticity and associated memory dysfunction during the early stage of AD.

In 2005,<sup>271</sup> it was observed that a homogeneous and stable globular amyloid  $\beta$ -peptide oligomer can be easily prepared in vitro. This globular amyloid  $\beta$ -peptide was present in the

brains of patients with AD and in  $A\beta_{1-42}$ -overproducing transgenic mice. The pure, water-soluble globular 60 kDa oligomer was reported to have 12 A $\beta$  monomers. This "globulomer" is a persistent structural entity apparently formed independently of the fibril aggregation pathway. Unlike ADDLs, the A $\beta_{1-42}$  globulomer binds specifically to dendritic processes of neurons but not glia in hippocampal cell cultures and completely blocks long-term potentiation in rat hippocampal slices. Similar to ADDLs, the globulomer also relates to early AD. In 2006, another species smaller than the globular 60 kDa oligomer, A $\beta$ \*56, was reported as a soluble oligomer causing memory deficiency in middleaged mice.<sup>225</sup> However, on the basis of biochemical properties and immunospecificity, it was argued to be unlikely to bind to receptor proteins, and instead to impair memory independently of plaques or neuronal loss.<sup>225</sup> A larger soluble oligomer, "amylospheroids" (ASPDs),<sup>272,273</sup> was also observed, with sizes around 10–15 nm. These spherical A $\beta$ assemblies have high-mass (more than 100 kDa) and can be detected in AD and Lewy body (DLB) brains, using ASPD tertiary structure-dependent antibodies. ASPDs bind presynaptic targets on mature neurons with different toxicity from other ADDLs. Finally, cellular prion proteins (PrPCs) were recently identified as high-affinity cell-surface receptor for soluble A $\beta$  oligomers on neurons,<sup>274</sup> but the interaction does not require infectious PrPSc conformation.

Even though many studies argue that soluble  $A\beta$  oligomers such as ADDLs are off fibril formation pathways, they may nonetheless share some structural similarity with protofibrils. An NMR study of the intermediates of globulomer formation, the so-called preglobulomer, suggested parallel in register  $\beta$ -sheets in the C-terminal region, even though the N-terminal region has different conformation.<sup>275</sup>

Overall, the observations described above lead to the conclusion that the inherent polymorphic nature of  $A\beta$  assemblies can be associated with different toxic behavior. Consequently, there is a need to delineate the structural variability underlying the formation and stabilities of soluble  $A\beta$  oligomers.

### 8. The Energy Landscape of Amyloidogenic Proteins and Their Assemblies Is Rugged

The native-like states of amyloidogenic proteins are unstable in environments favoring aggregation, leading to a broad conformational heterogeneity. Among the native-like states, some display amyloid-favored populations. While these conformations may have higher-energy and consequently exist at low concentrations, they may be complementary to a fibrilar state surface. These binding-favored conformers would associate via the "conformational selection" mechanism. Binding stabilizes these conformations, and shifts the population of the monomers toward these binding-favored conformers, propagating the binding reaction.<sup>57,58,176,177,276-280</sup> The larger are the aggregates, the more stable are the associations (Figure 10). Amyloid formation follows the conformational selection and population shift mechanism now accepted as a general paradigm in molecular recognition.<sup>56</sup> This view is based on a dynamic energy landscape picture of protein folding and protein binding. The kinetics of the amyloid formation process depends on the relative stabilities of the states, and the barrier heights that need to be crossed in the conformational transitions, which are the outcome of environmental conditions.



**Figure 10.** Polymerization of  $A\beta$  peptides involves continuous hierarchical redistributions of the polymorphic ensembles on a rugged energy landscape. For illustration, we present five aggregation phases starting from the native states and ending in the fibril forms. The arrow on the left indicates the evolution of the aggregated states with time: (A) The conformational ensemble of the "normal" folded monomers (three schematic figures in the middle) and partially disordered or unfolded states (the right and the left schematic figures). (B) Under certain conditions, folded monomers assemble toward polymorphic seeds or partially aggregated states (green, blue, and yellow boxes), redistributing the conformational ensemble. The native disordered or unfolded states (red schematic figures) may still have a large population. (C) "Critical intermediates" may be different partially aggregate states (green, blue, and yellow boxes) and very early stage of small oligomers (two right schematic figures). (D) Certain "critical intermediates" can lead to both different amyloid seeds (three left schematic figures) and different soluble ADDL-like oligomers (orange balls). The soluble ADDL-like oligomers are prior to amyloidogenic protofibril formation. Polymorphic seeds and polymorphic soluble oligomers present different toxic mechanisms (discussed in section 7). (E) The different fibril forms are the most stable states of the A $\beta$  peptide amyloid: protofilament fragments (blue), protofibril forms (yellow and green), and mature fibril (left schematic figure).

Protein conformations and their associations have been optimized by evolution toward specific biological functions. Thus, it is expected that certain states are favored over others due to (some) energy gaps between the favored and the lessfavored states; this, however, is not the case in amyloid formation, which is a misfolded, diseased state presenting a rugged energy landscape. Because the toxic non-native amyloidogenic conformations are not under selection pressure to preferentially assemble into a specific oligomer, the outcome is an extensive polymorphic range. As the heterogeneous seeds and fibrils grow, the ordered polymorphic aggregates will increasingly stabilize. Metal ions, such as

#### Polymorphism in Alzheimer A $\beta$ Amyloid Organization

 $Zn^{2+}$ ,  $Cu^{2+}$ , and  $Fe^{3+}$ , known to promote amyloid formation, further complicate these scenarios. Each A $\beta$  conformer can coordinate metal ions via different residues; because the differences in the stabilities may be not large, the complexity of the landscape, which reflects the polymorphic range, vastly increases.

The nature of the rugged energy landscape of amyloidogenic peptides provides a conceptual framework for polymorphic stages in protein aggregation. As shown in Figure 10, we may describe five protein aggregation phases, with hierarchical redistribution of the ensembles. The "normal" folded stage (Figure 10A) and partially unfolded or aggregated state (Figure 10B) have been universally regarded as necessary steps. However, where to position the "soluble oligomers" with respect to the main fibril forming pathway is still unclear. Even though small amyloidogenic oligomers are on the pathway to seed and larger protofibril formation, ADDL-like species were suggested to be off pathway (for example, as depicted by Roychaudhuri et al.<sup>281</sup>). Such view overlooks common features of ADDLs and other  $\beta$ -sheet-rich polymer forms.<sup>275</sup> Here, we call attention to the possible existence of certain "critical intermediates" (Figure 10C), which can lead to both seeds and other soluble ADDLlike oligomers (Figure 10D). From this point of view, all soluble oligomers are polymorphic forms distributed on the energy landscape prior to (proto-)fibril formation (Figure 10E). Thus, in principle, a drug can inhibit such critical intermediates, preventing seed and other ADDL-like oligomer formation.

Conformational selection and population shift is the key mechanism in biomolecular recognition,56 and adding monomers and small oligomers to amyloid seeds in fibril growth<sup>177</sup> is a molecular recognition event.<sup>54</sup> Within such general framework, the "dock and lock" mechanism for the deposition of soluble A $\beta$  onto amyloid was proposed to be mediated by two distinct kinetic processes. In the first "dock" phase, the addition of A $\beta$  to the amyloid seeds can be reversible, while in the second "lock" phase, the deposited peptide becomes irreversibly associated with the template in a timedependent manner.<sup>282</sup> In particular, in 2001 Massi and Straub combined the "dock-lock" mechanism with the energy landscape to explain the A $\beta$  amyloid growth,<sup>283</sup> thus unifying a number of schemes proposed to describe fibril elongation, is in good agreement with experimental observations for A $\beta$ amyloid<sup>283</sup> and prion growth.<sup>284</sup>

Extensive molecular dynamics simulations of A $\beta_{16-22}$  in water<sup>88</sup> and urea<sup>285</sup> indicated that both hydrophobic interactions and backbone hydrogen bonds are important for A $\beta_{16-22}$  oligomer stability. The kinetics of dissociation of the A $\beta_{16-22}$  oligomer<sup>286</sup> and oligomer growth<sup>287</sup> both involve dock and lock stages. Importantly, it was found that the mobile structured oligomers undergo large conformational changes to accommodate the added monomer, a clear indication of mutual conformation selection process.<sup>287</sup>

Simulation of fibril growth of other fragments,  $A\beta_{35-40}$  (MVGGVV),<sup>288</sup>  $A\beta_{10-40}$ ,<sup>289</sup> and  $A\beta_{10-40}$  with an Asp23Tyr mutation,<sup>290</sup> pointed to a two-stage mechanism.<sup>282,283</sup> The simulations of  $A\beta_{10-40}$  emphasize that the docking transition appears to be continuous and it occurs without free energy barriers or intermediates. Still, it should be distinguished here between short peptides and proteins, short peptides being random coil in solution. During the docking transition, incoming  $A\beta$  monomers are disordered on the fibril edge. The locking stage is characterized by the rugged free energy

landscape. The locking step takes place when an incoming  $A\beta$  peptide forms a parallel  $\beta$ -sheet structure on the fibril edge. Because the  $\beta$ -sheets formed by locked  $A\beta$  peptides are typically off-register, the structure of the locked phase differs from the structure of the fibril interior.<sup>289</sup> Polymorphic forms can also derive from a variation of pre-existing seeds. Finally, docking<sup>291–293</sup> and the role of conformational ensembles in docking associations<sup>56</sup> are general paradigm in protein and biomolecular recognition.

### 9. Conclusions

Experimental and computational studies of  $A\beta$  amyloids suggest that for any given segment there are one or more preferred parallel and (or) antiparallel structural states. The preferred organizations of the A $\beta$  fragments do not appear to present straightforward "rules" with respect to length, hydrophobicity, charge, etc. Because polymorphism is presented by different A $\beta$  segments, clearly a combination of these segments would lead to polymorphic full-length  $A\beta$ . although the relative populations in the full sequence are likely to be different. This leads us to argue that the observed polymorphism for the disease-related species derives from combinations of the preferred fragment architectures. Because these are strongly affected by the environment, the tradeoff among these fragment-interactions and the key nucleation sites may determine the polymorphic oligomer (and fibril) outcome, particularly with respect to parallel/antiparallel backbone alignments.

How the A $\beta$  peptides assemble and form toxic entities and what is the mechanism of toxicity are major questions that persist in Alzheimer research. To address such questions, it is essential to have working structural models of small A $\beta$  oligomers. Two types of models of the threedimensional structures of A $\beta$  oligomers have been reported from computational and experimental studies. The first is the Ma-Nussinov-Tycko model,<sup>46,68</sup> and the second is by Lührs et al.,<sup>15</sup> indicating polymorphism derived from different turn structures. Additional amyloid organizational motifs containing a U-turn have been reported.<sup>150,191,192</sup> Architectures for the same sequence, which include such a U-turn in their structure, and have similar parallel organization, may be different, due to different turn conformations. The resulting side-chain packing can affect the left-handed twist along the main axis of the amyloid fibril, leading to different fibril morphologies. Nonetheless, it is important to bear in mind that these may only present the prevailing organizations under the experimental conditions; subpopulations with different morphologies may not be captured. The further association of the oligomeric forms leads to combinatorial increase of polymorphic populations at the supramolecular and matured fibril levels. Polymorphism can also be demonstrated by metal ion binding to  $A\beta$  oligomers. Because metal ions can coordinate with different residues in each structural model, the variety of the morphologies can increase dramatically.

It behooves us to emphasize, however, that here we review polymorphism focusing on larger scale fibril organization. We do not discuss polymorphism as relating to small sidechain conformational variability and its effects on the aggregated states. This is because current experimental data, based on ssNMR, cryo-EM, fiber diffraction, and mutational studies, are unable to provide such high resolution detail. We further only touched on the effects of pathways and intermediate states because experimental data are scant. Different pathways can lead to different preferred conformational states; however, pathways are strongly dependent on conditions, for example, concentration, sequence effects, pH, and temperature.<sup>121,294–298</sup> Our focus on A $\beta$ -derived peptides may miss structural contributions like hydrogenbond ladders, as, for example, for in-parallel stacked Asn or Gln, which also greatly enhances the stability of a parallel orientation.186

Nevertheless, the A $\beta$ -derived peptides provide an excellent example toward the understanding of amyloid polymorphism. While here we highlighted hydrophobic interactions as contributing to an increase in polymorphic amyloid behavior, electrostatic interactions could decrease the variability, and steric zipper (vdW) effects may increase or decrease polymorphism depending on the geometric match. Eventually, for amyloid polymorphism, both dominant and minor forms should all be treated in addressing the mechanism of aggregation and toxicity, because it is always possible that minor species are the toxic agents. Therefore, comprehension of polymorphism should assist in therapeutic agents design.

Currently, it is increasingly recognized that amyloids present a vast range of conformational states. Their energy landscape is rugged. Complementary protein conformations are selected from equilibrium of low-energy and higherenergy conformations. This "selected-fit",<sup>280</sup> or conforma-tional selection mechanism,<sup>57,58,176,177,276–279</sup> is based on a dynamic energy-landscape picture of protein folding. The polymorphic differences may or may not be large; polymorphism can be expressed in altered  $\beta$ -strands arrangements, altered turn conformations, altered sheet-sheet registrations, differences in the locations and fragment sizes of regions that are disordered, different sheet organizations, and different supramolecular packing. Because these have not been optimized by evolution for a particular function, the differences in stabilities between the states are likely to be small, with the distribution of the populations easily shifting under even slight changes in cellular conditions. Because amyloids are involved in human disease, comprehension of the range of (preferred) states on their own and when interacting with metal ions is vital. Here, we addressed this challenging problem, reviewing available data within this framework, focusing on the A $\beta$ .

Polymorphism raises a key question: how to prevent AD with drug design or other therapeutic approaches. Targeting toxicity in late stage AD may miss the reservoir of polymorphic forms; preventing A $\beta$  production may encounter side effects derived from normal A $\beta$  function loss. If common links among polymorphic forms can be established, then targeting the bottleneck would be more effective. The "critical intermediates" (for example, as in Figure 10C) could be the main AD targets.

#### 10. Acknowledgments

We thank current and former group members Drs. Hyunbum Jang, Jie Zheng, and David Zanuy for their computational studies cited here and Drs. Ratnesh Lal and Bruce Kagan for many discussions. This project has been funded in whole or in part with Federal funds from the National Cancer Institute, National Institutes of Health, under contract number HHSN261200800001E. The content of this publication does not necessarily reflect the views or policies of the Department of Health and Human Services, nor does mention of trade names, commercial products, or organizations imply endorsement by the U.S. Government. This research was supported (in part) by the Intramural Research Program of the NIH, National Cancer Institute, Center for Cancer Research.

### 11. Note Added in Proof

Since the completion of this review, the polymorphic states of A $\beta$  oligometric coordinated with Zn<sup>2+</sup>, using the experimental data cited in this review in Section 6 and in Figure 9, were described in Miller et al. See ref. 299.

#### 12. References

- (1) Fowler, D. M.; Koulov, A. V.; Balch, W. E.; Kelly, J. W. Trends Biochem. Sci. 2007, 32, 217.
- (2) Maury, C. P. J. Intern. Med. 2009, 265, 329.
- (3) Maji, S. K.; Perrin, M. H.; Sawaya, M. R.; Jessberger, S.; Vadodaria, K.; Rissman, R. A.; Singru, P. S.; Nilsson, K. P.; Simon, R.; Schubert, D.; Eisenberg, D.; Rivier, J.; Sawchenko, P.; Vale, W.; Riek, R. Science 2009, 325, 328.
- (4) Ahmad, A.; Millett, I. S.; Doniach, S.; Uversky, V. N.; Fink, A. L. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 14999
- (5) Sipe, J. D. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1992, 61, 947.
- (6) Selkoe, D. J. Nat. Cell Biol. 2004, 6, 1054.
- (7) Sunde, M.; Blake, C. C. F. Q. Rev. Biophys. 1998, 31, 1.
  (8) Caughey, B.; Lansbury, P. T. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 2003, 26, 267.
- (9) Lalowski, M.; Golabek, A.; Lemere, C. A.; Selkoe, D. J.; Wisniewski, H. M.; Beavis, R. C.; Frangione, B.; Wisniewski, T. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 33623.
- (10) Kirkitadze, M. D.; Bitan, G.; Teplow, D. B. J. Neurosci. Res. 2002, 69, 567.
- (11) Walsh, D. M.; Selkoe, D. J. Protein Pept. Lett. 2004, 11, 213.
- (12) Hardy, J.; Selkoe, D. J. Science 2002, 297, 353
- (13) Kayed, R.; Head, E.; Thompson, J. L.; McIntire, T. M.; Milton, S. C.; Cotman, C. W.; Glabe, C. G. Science 2003, 300, 486.
- (14) Bitan, G. Methods Enzymol. 2006, 413, 217.
- (15) Lührs, T.; Ritter, C.; Adrian, M.; Riek-Loher, D.; Bohrmann, B.; Dobeli, H.; Schubert, D.; Riek, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2005, 102, 17342.
- (16) Yoshiike, Y.; Akagi, T.; Takashima, A. Biochemistry 2007, 46, 9805. McParland, V. J.; Kalverda, A. P.; Homans, S. W.; Radford, S. E. (17)
- Nat. Struct. Biol. 2002, 9, 326. (18) Krishnan, R.; Lindquist, S. L. Nature 2005, 435, 765.
- (19) Petty, S. A.; Decatur, S. M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2005, 102,
- 14272.
- (20) Ma, S.; Cao, X.; Mak, M.; Sadik, A.; Walkner, C.; Freedman, T. B.; Lednev, I. K.; Dukor, R. K.; Nafie, L. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 12364.
- (21) Kim, Y. S.; Liu, L.; Axelsen, P. H.; Hochstrasser, R. M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2008, 105, 7720.
- (22) Sikirzhytski, V.; Topilina, N. I.; Higashiya, S.; Welch, J. T.; Lednev, I. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 5852
- (23) Shim, S. H.; Gupta, R.; Ling, Y. L.; Strasfeld, D. B.; Raleigh, D. P.; Zanni, M. T. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2009, 106, 6614.
- (24) Burkoth, T. S.; Benzinger, T. L. S.; Urban, V.; Morgan, D. M.; Gregory, D. M.; Thiyagarajan, P.; Botto, R. E.; Meredith, S. C.; Lynn, D. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 7883.
- (25) Petkova, A. T.; Ishii, Y.; Balbach, J. J.; Antzutkin, O. N.; Leapman, R. D.; Delaglio, F.; Tycko, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2002, 99. 16742
- (26) Jaroniec, C. P.; MacPhee, C. E.; Bajaj, V. S.; McMahon, M. T.; Dobson, C. M.; Griffin, R. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2004, 101.711.
- (27) Ritter, C.; Maddelein, M. L.; Siemer, A. B.; Lührs, T.; Ernst, M.; Meier, B. H.; Saupe, S. J.; Riek, R. Nature 2005, 435, 844
- (28) Paravastu, A. K.; Petkova, A. T.; Tycko, R. Biophys. J. 2006, 90, 4618.
- (29) Siemer, A. B.; Ritter, C.; Steinmetz, M. O.; Ernst, M.; Riek, R.; Meier, B. H. J. Biomol. NMR 2006, 34, 75.
- (30) Serag, A. A.; Altenbach, C.; Gingery, M.; Hubbell, W. L.; Yeates, T. O. Nat. Struct. Biol. 2002, 9, 734.
- (31) Torok, M.; Milton, S.; Kayed, R.; Wu, P.; McIntire, T.; Glabe, C. G.; Langen, R. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 40810.
- (32) Hoshino, M.; Katou, H.; Hagihara, Y.; Hasegawa, K.; Naiki, H.; Goto, Y. Nat. Struct. Biol. 2002, 9, 332
- (33) Jimenez, J. L.; Guijarro, J. I.; Orlova, E.; Zurdo, J.; Dobson, C. M.; Sunde, M.; Saibil, H. R. EMBO J. 1999, 18, 815.
- Goldsbury, C.; Goldie, K.; Pellaud, J.; Seelig, J.; Frey, P.; Muller, S. A.; Kistler, J.; Cooper, G. J.; Aebi, U. J. Struct. Biol. 2000, 130, 352.

- (35) Jimenez, J. L.; Nettleton, E. J.; Bouchard, M.; Robinson, C. V.; Dobson, C. M.; Saibil, H. R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2002, 99, 9196.
- (36) Zhang, R.; Hu, X.; Khant, H.; Ludtke, S. J.; Chiu, W.; Schmid, M. F.; Frieden, C.; Lee, J. M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2009, 106, 4653.
- (37) Kishimoto, A.; Hasegawa, K.; Suzuki, H.; Taguchi, H.; Namba, K.; Yoshida, M. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 2004, 315, 739.
- (38) Sikorski, P.; Atkins, E. Biomacromolecules 2005, 6, 425.
- (39) Makin, O. S.; Serpell, L. C. FEBS J. 2005, 272, 5950.
- (40) Blake, C.; Serpell, L. Structure 1996, 4, 989.
- (41) Sunde, M.; Blake, C. C. Q. Rev. Biophys. 1998, 31, 1.
- (42) Lopez de la Paz, M.; Serrano, L. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2004, 101, 87.
- (43) Sawaya, M. R.; Sambashivan, S.; Nelson, R.; Ivanova, M. I.; Sievers, S. A.; Apostol, M. I.; Thompson, M. J.; Balbirnie, M.; Wiltzius, J. J.; McFarlane, H. T.; Madsen, A. O.; Riekel, C.; Eisenberg, D. Nature 2007, 447, 453.
- (44) Lansbury, P. T.; Costa, P. R.; Griffiths, J. M.; Simon, E. J.; Auger, M.; Halverson, K. J.; Kocisko, D. A.; Hendsch, Z. S.; Ashburn, T. T.; Spencer, R. G. S.; Tidor, B.; Griffin, R. G. Nat. Struct. Biol. 1995, 2.990
- (45) Tycko, R. Q. Rev. Biophys. 2006, 39, 1.
- (46) Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol. 2006, 10, 445.
- (47) Jang, H.; Zheng, J.; Nussinov, R. Biophys. J. 2007, 93, 1938.
- (48) Jang, H.; Zheng, J.; Lal, R.; Nussinov, R. Trends Biochem. Sci. 2008, 33, 91.
- (49) Masuda, Y.; Uemura, S.; Ohashi, R.; Nakanishi, A.; Takegoshi, K.; Shimizu, T.; Shirasawa, T.; Irie, K. ChemBioChem 2009, 10, 287.
- (50) Jang, H.; Ma, B.; Lal, R.; Nussinov, R. Biophys. J. 2008, 95, 4631.
- (51) Mustata, M.; Capone, R.; Jang, H.; Arce, F. T.; Ramachandran, S.; Lal, R.; Nussinov, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2009, 131, 14938. (52) Kusumoto, Y.; Lomakin, A.; Teplow, D. B.; Benedek, G. B. Proc.
- Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1998, 95, 12277.
   Petkova, A. T.; Buntkowsky, G.; Dyda, F.; Leapman, R. D.; Yau,
- W. M.; Tycko, R. J. Mol. Biol. 2004, 335, 247.
- (54) Tessier, P. M.; Lindquist, S. Nature 2007, 447, 556.
- (55) Pitschke, M.; Prior, R.; Haupt, M.; Riesner, D. Nat. Med. 1998, 4, 832.
- (56) Boehr, D. D.; Nussinov, R.; Wright, P. E. Nat. Chem. Biol. 2009, 5, 789
- (57) Tsai, C. J.; Kumar, S.; Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Protein Sci. 1999, 8, 1181
- (58) Tsai, C. J.; Ma, B.; Sham, Y. Y.; Kumar, S.; Nussinov, R. Proteins 2001, 44, 418.
- (59) Mattson, M. P. Nature 2004, 430, 631.
- (60) Walsh, D. M.; Selkoe, D. J. Neuron 2004, 44, 181.
- (61) Conway, K. A.; Lee, S. J.; Rochet, J. C.; Ding, T. T.; Williamson, R. E.; Lansbury, P. T., Jr. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 571.
- (62) El-Agnaf, O. M.; Nagala, S.; Patel, B. P.; Austen, B. M. J. Mol. Biol. 2001, 310, 157.
- (63) Bucciantini, M.; Giannoni, E.; Chiti, F.; Baroni, F.; Formigli, L.; Zurdo, J.; Taddei, N.; Ramponi, G.; Dobson, C. M.; Stefani, M. Nature 2002, 416, 507.
- (64) Balbach, J. J.; Petkova, A. T.; Oyler, N. A.; Antzutkin, O. N.; Gordon, D. J.; Meredith, S. C.; Tycko, R. Biophys. J. 2002, 83, 1205.
- (65) Antzutkin, O. N.; Balbach, J. J.; Tycko, R. Biophys. J. 2003, 84, 3326.
- (66) Antzutkin, O. N.; Balbach, J. J.; Leapman, R. D.; Rizzo, N. W.; Reed, J.; Tycko, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 13045.
- (67) Antzutkin, O. N.; Leapman, R. D.; Balbach, J. J.; Tycko, R. Biochemistry 2002, 41, 15436.
- (68) Petkova, A. T.; Yau, W. M.; Tycko, R. Biochemistry 2006, 45, 498. (69) Goldsbury, C.; Frey, P.; Olivieri, V.; Aebi, U.; Muller, S. A. J. Mol.
- Biol. 2005, 352, 282. (70) Inouye, H.; Fraser, P. E.; Kirschner, D. A. Biophys. J. 1993, 64, 502.
- (71) Meredith, S. C. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 2006, 1066, 181.
- (72) Petkova, A. T.; Leapman, R. D.; Guo, Z. H.; Yau, W. M.; Mattson, M. P.; Tycko, R. Science 2005, 307, 262.
- (73) Meinhardt, J.; Sachse, C.; Hortschansky, P.; Grigorieff, N.; Fandrich, M. J. Mol. Biol. 2009, 386, 869.
- (74) Gorevic, P. D.; Castano, E. M.; Sarma, R.; Frangione, B. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1987, 147, 854.
- (75) Kirschner, D. A.; Inouye, H.; Duffy, L. K.; Sinclair, A.; Lind, M.; Selkoe, D. J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1987, 84, 6953.
- (76) Fraser, P. E.; Mclachlan, D. R.; Surewicz, W. K.; Mizzen, C. A.; Snow, A. D.; Nguyen, J. T.; Kirschner, D. A. J. Mol. Biol. 1994, 244, 64.
- (77) Sikorski, P.; Atkins, E. D. T.; Serpell, L. C. Structure 2003, 11, 915.
- (78) Balbach, J. J.; Ishii, Y.; Antzutkin, O. N.; Leapman, R. D.; Rizzo, N. W.; Dyda, F.; Reed, J.; Tycko, R. Biochemistry 2000, 39, 13748.

- (79) Hilbich, C.; Kisterswoike, B.; Reed, J.; Masters, C. L.; Beyreuther, K. J. Mol. Biol. 1991, 218, 149.
- (80) Chen, Z.; Krause, G.; Reif, B. J. Mol. Biol. 2005, 354, 760.
- (81) Bu, Z.; Shi, Y.; Callaway, D. J.; Tycko, R. Biophys. J. 2007, 92, 594
- (82) Liang, Y.; Pingali, S. V.; Jogalekar, A. S.; Snyder, J. P.; Thiyagarajan, P.; Lynn, D. G. Biochemistry 2008, 47, 10018.
- (83) Ma, B. Y.; Nussinov, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2002, 99, 14126.
- (84) Rohrig, U. F.; Laio, A.; Tantalo, N.; Parrinello, M.; Petronzio, R. Biophys. J. 2006, 91, 3217.
- (85) Favrin, G.; Irback, A.; Mohanty, S. Biophys. J. 2004, 87, 3657.
- (86) Santini, S.; Mousseau, N.; Derreumaux, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 11509.
- Santini, S.; Wei, G. H.; Mousseau, N.; Derreumaux, P. Structure (87)2004, 12, 1245.
- (88) Klimov, D. K.; Thirumalai, D. Structure 2003, 11, 295.
- (89) Krone, M. G.; Hua, L.; Soto, P.; Zhou, R. H.; Berne, B. J.; Shea, J. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 11066.
- (90) Lu, Y.; Derreumaux, P.; Guo, Z.; Mousseau, N.; Wei, G. Proteins 2009, 75, 954.
- (91) Tjernberg, L. O.; Callaway, D. J. E.; Tjernberg, A.; Hahne, S.; Lilliehook, C.; Terenius, L.; Thyberg, J.; Nordstedt, C. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 12619.
- (92) Burdick, D.; Soreghan, B.; Kwon, M.; Kosmoski, J.; Knauer, M.; Henschen, A.; Yates, J.; Cotman, C.; Glabe, C. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 546.
- (93) Benzinger, T. L. S.; Gregory, D. M.; Burkoth, T. S.; Miller-Auer, H.; Lynn, D. G.; Botto, R. E.; Meredith, S. C. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1998, 95, 13407.
- (94) Benzinger, T. L. S.; Gregory, D. M.; Burkoth, T. S.; Miller-Auer, H.; Lynn, D. G.; Botto, R. E.; Meredith, S. C. Biochemistry 2000, 39, 3491.
- (95) Gregory, D. M.; Benzinger, T. L.; Burkoth, T. S.; Miller-Auer, H.; Lynn, D. G.; Meredith, S. C.; Botto, R. E. Solid State Nucl. Magn. Reson. 1998, 13, 149.
- (96) Lynn, D. G.; Meredith, S. C. J. Struct. Biol. 2000, 130, 153.
- (97) Mattson, M. P.; Begley, J. G.; Mark, R. J.; Furukawa, K. Brain Res. 1997, 771, 147.
- (98) Pike, C. J.; Burdick, D.; Walencewicz, A. J.; Glabe, C. G.; Cotman, C. W. J. Neurosci. 1993, 13, 1676.
- (99) Yankner, B. A.; Duffy, L. K.; Kirschner, D. A. Science 1990, 250, 279.
- (100) Varadarajan, S.; Kanski, J.; Aksenova, M.; Lauderback, C.; Butterfield, D. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 5625.
- (101) Halverson, K.; Fraser, P. E.; Kirschner, D. A.; Lansbury, P. T., Jr. Biochemistry 1990, 29, 2639.
- (102) Barrow, C. J.; Yasuda, A.; Kenny, P. T.; Zagorski, M. G. J. Mol. Biol. 1992, 225, 1075.
- (103) Schmechel, A.; Zentgraf, H.; Scheuermann, S.; Fritz, G.; Pipkorn, R.; Reed, J.; Beyreuther, K.; Bayer, T. A.; Multhaup, G. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 35317.
- (104) Serpell, L. C.; Fraser, P. E.; Sunde, M. Methods Enzymol. 1999, 309, 526.
- (105) Jang, S.; Shin, S. J. Phys. Chem. B 2008, 112, 3479.
- (106) Chebaro, Y.; Mousseau, N.; Derreumaux, P. J. Phys. Chem. B 2009, 113, 7668.
- (107) Miller, Y.; Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Biophys. J. 2009, 97, 1168.
- (108) Zheng, J.; Jang, H.; Ma, B.; Tsai, C. J.; Nussinov, R. Biophys. J. 2007, 93, 3046
- (109) Massi, F.; Peng, J. W.; Lee, J. P.; Straub, J. E. Biophys. J. 2001, 80, 31
- (110) Massi, F.; Klimov, D.; Thirumalai, D.; Straub, J. E. Protein Sci. 2002, 11, 1639.
- (111) Massi, F.; Straub, J. E. J. Comput. Chem. 2003, 24, 143.
- (112) Han, W.; Wu, Y. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127, 15408.
- (113) Tarus, B.; Straub, J. E.; Thirumalai, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2006, 128, 16159.
- (114) Baumketner, A.; Shea, J. E. J. Mol. Biol. 2007, 366, 275.
- (115) Baumketner, A.; Bernstein, S. L.; Wyttenbach, T.; Lazo, N. D.; Teplow, D. B.; Bowers, M. T.; Shea, J. E. Protein Sci. 2006, 15, 1239
- (116) Chen, W.; Mousseau, N.; Derreumaux, P. J. Chem. Phys. 2006, 125.
- (117) Fawzi, N. L.; Phillips, A. H.; Ruscio, J. Z.; Doucleff, M.; Wemmer, D. E.; Head-Gordon, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 6145.
- (118) Tarus, B.; Straub, J. E.; Thirumalai, D. J. Mol. Biol. 2008, 379, 815.
- (119) Dong, X.; Chen, W.; Mousseau, N.; Derreumaux, P. J. Chem. Phys. 2008, 128, 125108.
- (120) Khandogin, J.; Brooks, C. L., III. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2007, 104, 16880.
- (121) Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Biophys. J. 2006, 90, 3365.
- (122) Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Curr. Top. Med. Chem. 2007, 7, 999.

- (123) Madine, J.; Jack, E.; Stockley, P. G.; Radford, S. E.; Serpell, L. C.; Middleton, D. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 14990.
- (124) Wu, C.; Murray, M. M.; Bernstein, S. L.; Condron, M. M.; Bitan, G.; Shea, J. E.; Bowers, M. T. J. Mol. Biol. 2009, 387, 492.
- (125) Huet, A.; Derreumaux, P. Biophys. J. 2006, 91, 3829.
- (126) Melquiond, A.; Dong, X.; Mousseau, N.; Derreumaux, P. Curr. Alzheimer Res. 2008, 5, 244.
- (127) Lam, A. R.; Teplow, D. B.; Stanley, H. E.; Urbanc, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 17413.
- (128) Masman, M. F.; Eisel, U. L.; Csizmadia, I. G.; Penke, B.; Enriz, R. D.; Marrink, S. J.; Luiten, P. G. J. Phys. Chem. B 2009, 113, 11710.
- (129) Bauer, H. H.; Aebi, U.; Haner, M.; Hermann, R.; Muller, M.; Merkle, H. P. J. *Struct. Biol.* **1995**, *115*, 1.
- (130) Goldsbury, C. S.; Cooper, G. J.; Goldie, K. N.; Muller, S. A.; Saafi, E. L.; Gruijters, W. T.; Misur, M. P.; Engel, A.; Aebi, U.; Kistler, J. *J. Struct. Biol.* **1997**, *119*, 17.
- (131) Ionescu-Zanetti, C.; Khurana, R.; Gillespie, J. R.; Petrick, J. S.; Trabachino, L. C.; Minert, L. J.; Carter, S. A.; Fink, A. L. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 13175.
- (132) Harper, J. D.; Lieber, C. M.; Lansbury, P. T., Jr. Chem. Biol. 1997, 4, 951.
- (133) Chamberlain, A. K.; MacPhee, C. E.; Zurdo, J.; Morozova-Roche, L. A.; Hill, H. A.; Dobson, C. M.; Davis, J. J. *Biophys. J.* **2000**, *79*, 3282.
- (134) Rochet, J. C.; Lansbury, P. T., Jr. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 2000, 10, 60.
- (135) Dobson, C. M. Nature 2003, 426, 884.
- (136) Uversky, V. N.; Fink, A. L. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2004, 1698, 131.
- (137) Kanno, T.; Yamaguchi, K.; Naiki, H.; Goto, Y.; Kawai, T. J. Struct. Biol. 2005, 149, 213.
- (138) Paravastu, A. K.; Leapman, R. D.; Yau, W. M.; Tycko, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2008, 105, 18349.
- (139) Paravastu, A. K.; Qahwash, I.; Leapman, R. D.; Meredith, S. C.; Tycko, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2009, 106, 7443.
- (140) Fandrich, M.; Meinhardt, J.; Grigorieff, N. Prion 2009, 3, 89.
- (141) Verel, R.; Tomka, I. T.; Bertozzi, C.; Cadalbert, R.; Kammerer, R. A.; Steinmetz, M. O.; Meier, B. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2008, 47, 5842.
- (142) Furukawa, Y.; Kaneko, K.; Matsumoto, G.; Kurosawa, M.; Nukina, N. J. Neurosci. 2009, 29, 5153.
- (143) Naiki, H.; Hashimoto, N.; Suzuki, S.; Kimura, H.; Nakakuki, K.; Gejyo, F. Amyloid-Int. J. Exp. Clin. Invest. **1997**, 4, 223.
- (144) Jahn, T. R.; Radford, S. E. FEBS J. 2005, 272, 5962.
- (145) Gejyo, F.; Yamada, T.; Odani, S.; Nakagawa, Y.; Arakawa, M.; Kunitomo, T.; Kataoka, H.; Suzuki, M.; Hirasawa, Y.; Shirahama, T.; Cohen, A. S.; Schmid, K. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **1985**, *129*, 701.
- (146) Gejyo, F.; Arakawa, M. Contrib. Nephrol. 1990, 78, 47.
- (147) Koch, K. M. Kidney Int. 1992, 41, 1416.
- (148) Katou, H.; Kanno, T.; Hoshino, M.; Hagihara, Y.; Tanaka, H.; Kawai, T.; Hasegawa, K.; Naiki, H.; Goto, Y. *Protein Sci.* **2002**, *11*, 2218.
- (149) Jahn, T. R.; Parker, M. J.; Homans, S. W.; Radford, S. E. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 2006, 13, 195.
- (150) Iwata, K.; Fujiwara, T.; Matsuki, Y.; Akutsu, H.; Takahashi, S.; Naiki, H.; Goto, Y. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2006, 103, 18119.
- (151) Kozhukh, G. V.; Hagihara, Y.; Kawakami, T.; Hasegawa, K.; Naiki, H.; Goto, Y. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 1310.
- (152) Platt, G. W.; Routledge, K. E.; Homans, S. W.; Radford, S. E. J. Mol. Biol. 2008, 378, 251.
- (153) Jahn, T. R.; Tennent, G. A.; Radford, S. E. J. Biol. Chem. 2008, 283, 17279.
- (154) Ivanova, M. I.; Gingery, M.; Whitson, L. J.; Eisenberg, D. Biochemistry 2003, 42, 13536.
- (155) Ivanova, M. I.; Sawaya, M. R.; Gingery, M.; Attinger, A.; Eisenberg, D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2004, 101, 10584.
- (156) Ivanova, M. I.; Thompson, M. J.; Eisenberg, D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2006, 103, 4079.
- (157) Eakin, C. M.; Attenello, F. J.; Morgan, C. J.; Miranker, A. D. Biochemistry 2004, 43, 7808.
- (158) Yamaguchi, K.; Takahashi, S.; Kawai, T.; Naiki, H.; Goto, Y. J. Mol. Biol. 2005, 352, 952.
- (159) White, H. E.; Hodgkinson, J. L.; Jahn, T. R.; Cohen-Krausz, S.; Gosal,
   W. S.; Muller, S.; Orlova, E. V.; Radford, S. E.; Saibil, H. R. J.
   Mol. Biol. 2009, 389, 48.
- (160) Schlumpberger, M.; Prusiner, S. B.; Herskowitz, I. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2001, 21, 7035.
- (161) Brachmann, A.; Baxa, U.; Wickner, R. B. EMBO J. 2005, 24, 3082.
- (162) Derkatch, I. L.; Chernoff, Y. O.; Kushnirov, V. V.; Inge-Vechtomov,
- S. G.; Liebman, S. W. *Genetics* **1996**, *144*, 1375. (163) Bradley, M. E.; Edskes, H. K.; Hong, J. Y.; Wickner, R. B.; Liebman,
- S. W. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. **2002**, 99, 16392.
- (164) King, C. Y. J. Mol. Biol. 2001, 307, 1247.

- (165) King, C. Y.; Diaz-Avalos, R. Nature 2004, 428, 319.
- (166) Tanaka, M.; Chien, P.; Naber, N.; Cooke, R.; Weissman, J. S. *Nature* 2004, 428, 323.
- (167) Tanaka, M.; Chien, P.; Yonekura, K.; Weissman, J. S. Cell 2005, 121, 49.
- (168) Sigurdson, C. J.; Nilsson, K. P.; Hornemann, S.; Heikenwalder, M.; Manco, G.; Schwarz, P.; Ott, D.; Rulicke, T.; Liberski, P. P.; Julius, C.; Falsig, J.; Stitz, L.; Wuthrich, K.; Aguzzi, A. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **2009**, *106*, 304.
- (169) Baxa, U.; Cassese, T.; Kajava, A. V.; Steven, A. C. Adv. Protein Chem. 2006, 73, 125.
- (170) Nelson, R.; Sawaya, M. R.; Balbirnie, M.; Madsen, A. O.; Riekel, C.; Grothe, R.; Eisenberg, D. *Nature* **2005**, *435*, 773.
- (171) Sun, Y.; Makarava, N.; Lee, C. I.; Laksanalamai, P.; Robb, F. T.; Baskakov, I. V. J. Mol. Biol. 2008, 376, 1155.
- (172) Sun, Y.; Breydo, L.; Makarava, N.; Yang, Q.; Bocharova, O. V.; Baskakov, I. V. J. Biol. Chem. 2007, 282, 9090.
- (173) Andrews, M. E.; Inayathullah, N. M.; Jayakumar, R.; Malar, E. J. J. Struct. Biol. 2009, 166, 116.
- (174) Radovan, D.; Smirnovas, V.; Winter, R. Biochemistry 2008, 47, 6352.
- (175) Mo, Y.; Lu, Y.; Wei, G.; Derreumaux, P. J. Chem. Phys. 2009, 130, 125101.
- (176) Kumar, S.; Ma, B.; Tsai, C. J.; Sinha, N.; Nussinov, R. Protein Sci. 2000, 9, 10.
- (177) Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Protein Sci. 2002, 11, 2335.
- (178) Tartaglia, G. G.; Cavalli, A.; Pellarin, R.; Caflisch, A. Protein Sci. 2005, 14, 2723.
- (179) Lopez de la Paz, M.; Goldie, K.; Zurdo, J.; Lacroix, E.; Dobson, C. M.; Hoenger, A.; Serrano, L. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 2002, 99, 16052.
- (180) Cheon, M.; Chang, I.; Mohanty, S.; Luheshi, L. M.; Dobson, C. M.; Vendruscolo, M.; Favrin, G. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* **2007**, *3*, 1727.
- (181) Zheng, J.; Ma, B.; Tsai, C. J.; Nussinov, R. Biophys. J. 2006, 91, 824.
- (182) Gsponer, J.; Haberthur, U.; Caflisch, A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2003, 100, 5154.
- (183) Lipfert, J.; Franklin, J.; Wu, F.; Doniach, S. J. Mol. Biol. 2005, 349, 648.
- (184) Zhang, Z.; Chen, H.; Bai, H.; Lai, L. Biophys. J. 2007, 93, 1484.
- (185) Serpell, L. C. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2000, 1502, 16.
- (186) Tsai, H. H.; Gunasekaran, K.; Nussinov, R. Structure 2006, 14, 1059.
- (187) Azriel, R.; Gazit, E. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 34156.
- (188) Makin, O. S.; Atkins, E.; Sikorski, P.; Johansson, J.; Serpell, L. C. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2005, 102, 315.
- (189) Fraser, P. E.; Nguyen, J. T.; Surewicz, W. K.; Kirschner, D. A. *Biophys. J.* **1991**, *60*, 1190.
- (190) Tjernberg, L.; Hosia, W.; Bark, N.; Thyberg, J.; Johansson, J. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 43243.
- (191) Ferguson, N.; Becker, J.; Tidow, H.; Tremmel, S.; Sharpe, T. D.; Krause, G.; Flinders, J.; Petrovich, M.; Berriman, J.; Oschkinat, H.; Fersht, A. R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2006, 103, 16248.
- (192) Zheng, J.; Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Phys. Biol. 2006, 3, P1.
- (193) Balbirnie, M.; Grothe, R.; Eisenberg, D. S. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2001, 98, 2375.
- (194) Zanuy, D.; Nussinov, R. J. Mol. Biol. 2003, 329, 565.
- (195) Park, J.; Kahng, B.; Hwang, W. PLoS Comput. Biol. 2009, 5, e1000492.
- (196) Pollitt, E. J. Nutr. 2000, 130, 350S.
- (197) Danks, D. M. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 1988, 8, 235.
- (198) Huang, X.; Moir, R. D.; Tanzi, R. E.; Bush, A. I.; Rogers, J. T. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 2004, 1012, 153.
- (199) Bartzokis, G. Neurobiol. Aging 2004, 25, 5.
- (200) Bush, A. I.; Pettingell, W. H.; Multhaup, G.; d Paradis, M.; Vonsattel, J. P.; Gusella, J. F.; Beyreuther, K.; Masters, C. L.; Tanzi, R. E. *Science* **1994**, *265*, 1464.
- (201) Lovell, M. A.; Robertson, J. D.; Teesdale, W. J.; Campbell, J. L.; Markesbery, W. R. J. Neurol. Sci. 1998, 158, 47.
- (202) White, A. R.; Multhaup, G.; Maher, F.; Bellingham, S.; Camakaris, J.; Zheng, H.; Bush, A. I.; Beyreuther, K.; Masters, C. L.; Cappai, R. *J. Neurosci.* 1999, 19, 9170.
- (203) Lee, J. Y.; Mook-Jung, I.; Koh, J. Y. J. Neurosci. 1999, 19, RC10.
- (204) Suh, S. W.; Jensen, K. B.; Jensen, M. S.; Silva, D. S.; Kesslak, P. J.; Danscher, G.; Frederickson, C. J. *Brain Res.* 2000, 852, 274.
- (205) Atwood, C. S.; Scarpa, R. C.; Huang, X.; Moir, R. D.; Jones, W. D.; Fairlie, D. P.; Tanzi, R. E.; Bush, A. I. J. Neurochem. 2000, 75, 1219.
- (206) Dong, J.; Atwood, C. S.; Anderson, V. E.; Siedlak, S. L.; Smith, M. A.; Perry, G.; Carey, P. R. *Biochemistry* **2003**, *42*, 2768.
- (207) Friedlich, A. L.; Lee, J. Y.; van Groen, T.; Cherny, R. A.; Volitakis, I.; Cole, T. B.; Palmiter, R. D.; Koh, J. Y.; Bush, A. I. *J. Neurosci.* 2004, 24, 3453.

- (208) Stoltenberg, M.; Bruhn, M.; Sondergaard, C.; Doering, P.; West, M. J.; Larsen, A.; Troncoso, J. C.; Danscher, G. *Histochem. Cell. Biol.* 2005, *123*, 605.
- (209) Miller, L. M.; Wang, Q.; Telivala, T. P.; Smith, R. J.; Lanzirotti, A.; Miklossy, J. J. Struct. Biol. 2006, 155, 30.
- (210) Stoltenberg, M.; Bush, A. I.; Bach, G.; Smidt, K.; Larsen, A.; Rungby, J.; Lund, S.; Doering, P.; Danscher, G. *Neurosci.* 2007, 150, 357.
- (211) Beauchemin, D.; Kisilevsky, R. Anal. Chem. 1998, 70, 1026.
- (212) Candy, J. M.; Oakley, A. E.; Klinowski, J.; Carpenter, T. A.; Perry, R. H.; Atack, J. R.; Perry, E. K.; Blessed, G.; Fairbairn, A.; Edwardson, J. A. *Lancet* **1986**, *1*, 354.
- (213) Good, P. F.; Perl, D. P.; Bierer, L. M.; Schmeidler, J. Ann. Neurol. 1992, 31, 286.
- (214) Walton, J. R. NeuroToxicology 2006, 27, 385.
- (215) Munoz, D. G. Arch. Neurol. 1998, 55, 737.
- (216) Zatta, P. Metal Ions Neurodegen. Dis.; World Scientific: Singapore, London, 2003.
- (217) Zatta, P. J. Trace Elem. Med. Biol. 1993, 10, 120.
- (218) Zatta, P.; Lucchini, R.; van Rensburg, S. J.; Taylor, A. Brain Res. Bull. 2003, 62, 15.
- (219) Kawahara, M.; Muramoto, K.; Kobayashi, K.; Mori, H.; Kuroda, Y. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1994, 198, 531.
- (220) Kawahara, M.; Kato, M.; Kuroda, Y. Brain Res. Bull. 2001, 55, 211.
- (221) Ricchelli, F.; Drago, D.; Filippi, B.; Tognon, G.; Zatta, P. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 2005, 62, 1724.
- (222) Drago, D.; Folin, M.; Baiguera, S.; Tognon, G.; Ricchelli, F.; Zatta, P. J. Alzheimers Dis. 2007, 11, 33.
- (223) Drago, D.; Bettella, M.; Bolognin, S.; Cendron, L.; Scancar, J.; Milacic, R.; Ricchelli, F.; Casini, A.; Messori, L.; Tognon, G.; Zatta, P. Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 2008, 40, 731.
- (224) Drago, D.; Bolognin, S.; Zatta, P. Curr. Alzheimer Res. 2008, 5, 500.
- (225) Lesne, S.; Koh, M. T.; Kotilinek, L.; Kayed, R.; Glabe, C. G.; Yang, A.; Gallagher, M.; Ashe, K. H. *Nature* **2006**, *440*, 352.
- (226) Curtain, C. C.; Ali, F.; Volitakis, I.; Cherny, R. A.; Norton, R. S.; Beyreuther, K.; Barrow, C. J.; Masters, C. L.; Bush, A. I.; Barnham, K. J. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 20466.
- (227) Miura, T.; Suzuki, K.; Kohata, N.; Takeuchi, H. *Biochemistry* **2000**, *39*, 7024.
- (228) Morgan, D. M.; Dong, J.; Jacob, J.; Lu, K.; Apkarian, R. P.; Thiyagarajan, P.; Lynn, D. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2002, 124, 12644.
- (229) Liu, S. T.; Howlett, G.; Barrow, C. J. Biochemistry 1999, 38, 9373.
- (230) Hou, L.; Zagorski, M. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2006, 128, 9260.
- (231) Hureau, C.; Coppel, Y.; Dorlet, P.; Solari, P. L.; Sayen, S.; Guillon,
   E.; Sabater, L.; Faller, P. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2009, 48, 9522.
- (232) Barnham, K. J.; Ciccotosto, G. D.; Tickler, A. K.; Ali, F. E.; Smith, D. G.; Williamson, N. A.; Lam, Y. H.; Carrington, D.; Tew, D.; Kocak, G.; Volitakis, I.; Separovic, F.; Barrow, C. J.; Wade, J. D.; Masters, C. L.; Cherny, R. A.; Curtain, C. C.; Bush, A. I.; Cappai, R. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 42959.
- (233) Opazo, C.; Huang, X.; Cherny, R. A.; Moir, R. D.; Roher, A. E.; White, A. R.; Cappai, R.; Masters, C. L.; Tanzi, R. E.; Inestrosa, N. C.; Bush, A. I. *J. Biol. Chem.* **2002**, *277*, 40302.
- (234) Curtain, C. C.; Ali, F. E.; Smith, D. G.; Bush, A. I.; Masters, C. L.; Barnham, K. J. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 2977.
- (235) Barnham, K. J.; Haeffner, F.; Ciccotosto, G. D.; Curtain, C. C.; Tew, D.; Mavros, C.; Beyreuther, K.; Carrington, D.; Masters, C. L.; Cherny, R. A.; Cappai, R.; Bush, A. I. FASEB J. 2004, 18, 1427.
- (236) Atwood, C. S.; Perry, G.; Zeng, H.; Kato, Y.; Jones, W. D.; Ling, K. Q.; Huang, X.; Moir, R. D.; Wang, D.; Sayre, L. M.; Smith, M. A.; Chen, S. G.; Bush, A. I. *Biochemistry* **2004**, *43*, 560.
- (237) Ma, Q. F.; Hu, J.; Wu, W. H.; Liu, H. D.; Du, J. T.; Fu, Y.; Wu, Y. W.; Lei, P.; Zhao, Y. F.; Li, Y. M. *Biopolymers* **2006**, *83*, 20.
- (238) Mantri, Y.; Fioroni, M.; Baik, M. H. J. Biol. Inorg. Chem. 2008, 13, 1197.
- (239) Syme, C. D.; Nadal, R. C.; Rigby, S. E.; Viles, J. H. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 18169.
- (240) Streltsov, V. A.; Titmuss, S. J.; Epa, V. C.; Barnham, K. J.; Masters, C. L.; Varghese, J. N. *Biophys. J.* **2008**, *95*, 3447.
- (241) Gaggelli, E.; Grzonka, Z.; Kozlowski, H.; Migliorini, C.; Molteni, E.; Valensin, D.; Valensin, G. Chem. Commun. 2008, 341.
- (242) Han, D.; Wang, H.; Yang, P. Biometals 2008, 21, 189
- (243) Yang, D. S.; McLaurin, J.; Qin, K. F.; Westaway, D.; Fraser, P. E. Eur. J. Biochem. 2000, 267, 6692.
- (244) Kozin, S. A.; Zirah, S.; Rebuffat, S.; Hoa, G. H. B.; Debey, P. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 2001, 285, 959.
- (245) Kowalik-Jankowska, T.; Ruta, M.; Wisniewska, K.; Lankiewicz, L. J. Inorg. Biochem. 2003, 95, 270.
- (246) Zirah, S.; Rebuffat, S.; Kozin, S. A.; Debey, P.; Fournier, F.; Lesage, D.; Tabet, J. C. Int. J. Mass Spectrom. 2003, 228, 999.
- (247) Zirah, S.; Stefanescu, R.; Manea, M.; Tian, X. D.; Cecal, R.; Kozin, S. A.; Debey, P.; Rebuffat, S.; Przybylski, M. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 2004, 321, 324.

- (248) Mekmouche, Y.; Coppel, Y.; Hochgrafe, K.; Guilloreau, L.; Tallmard, C.; Mazarguil, H.; Faller, P. *ChemBioChem* **2005**, *6*, 1663.
- (249) Cardoso, S. M.; Rego, A. C.; Pereira, C.; Oliveira, C. R. Neuro. Res. 2005, 7, 273.
- (250) Tickler, A. K.; Smith, D. G.; Ciccotosto, G. D.; Tew, D. J.; Curtain, C. C.; Carrington, D.; Masters, C. L.; Bush, A. I.; Cherny, R. A.; Cappai, R.; Wade, J. D.; Barnham, K. J. *J. Biol. Chem.* **2005**, 280, 13355.
- (251) Syme, C. D.; Viles, J. H. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, Proteins Proteomics 2006, 1764, 246.
- (252) Zirah, S.; Kozin, S. A.; Mazur, A. K.; Blond, A.; Cheminant, M.; Segalas-Milazzo, I.; Debey, P.; Rebuffat, S. J. Biol. Chem. 2006, 281, 2151.
- (253) Stellato, F.; Menestrina, G.; Dalla Serra, M.; Potrich, C.; Tomazzolli, R.; Meyer-Klaucke, W.; Morante, S. *Eur. Biophys. J., Biophys. Lett.* 2006, *35*, 340.
- (254) Hou, L. M.; Zagorski, M. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2006, 128, 9260.
- (255) Talmard, C.; Guilloreau, L.; Coppel, Y.; Mazarguil, H.; Faller, P. *ChemBioChem* 2007, 8, 163.
- (256) Danielsson, J.; Pierattelli, R.; Banci, L.; Graslund, A. FEBS J. 2007, 274, 46.
- (257) Gaggelli, E.; Janicka-Klos, A.; Jankowska, E.; Kozlowski, H.; Migliorini, C.; Molteni, E.; Valensin, D.; Valensin, G.; Wieczerzak, E. J. Phys. Chem. B 2008, 112, 100.
- (258) Minicozzi, V.; Stellato, F.; Comai, M.; Serra, M. D.; Potrich, C.; Meyer-Klaucke, W.; Morante, S. J. Biol. Chem. 2008, 283, 10784.
- (259) Faller, P.; Hureau, C. *Dalton Trans.* 2009, 1080.
  (260) Talmard, C.; Leuma Yona, R.; Faller, P. J. *Biol. Inorg. Chem.* 2009,
- (200) Taimaid, C., Leuma Tona, K., Faner, T. J. Biot. morg. Chem. 2009, 14, 449.
- (261) Fasman, G. D. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1996, 149, 125.
- (262) Ricchelli, F.; Drago, D.; Filippi, B.; Tognon, G.; Zatta, P. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 2005, 62, 1724.
- (263) Arispe, N.; Pollard, H. B.; Rojas, E. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 1994, 140, 119.
- (264) Lashuel, H. A.; Hartley, D.; Petre, B. M.; Walz, T.; Lansbury, P. T., Jr. Nature 2002, 418, 291.
- (265) Lin, H.; Bhatia, R.; Lal, R. FASEB J. 2001, 15, 2433.
- (266) Kagan, B. L.; Hirakura, Y.; Azimov, R.; Azimova, R.; Lin, M. C.
- Peptides 2002, 23, 1311.
  (267) Lal, R.; Lin, H.; Quist, A. P. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2007, 1768, 1966.
- (268) Jang, H.; Arce, F. T.; Capone, R.; Ramachandran, S.; Lal, R.; Nussinov, R. *Biophys. J.* **2009**, *97*, 3029.
- (269) Lashuel, H. A.; Lansbury, P. T., Jr. Q. Rev. Biophys. 2006, 39, 167.
- (270) Lambert, M. P.; Barlow, A. K.; Chromy, B. A.; Edwards, C.; Freed, R.; Liosatos, M.; Morgan, T. E.; Rozovsky, I.; Trommer, B.; Viola, K. L.; Wals, P.; Zhang, C.; Finch, C. E.; Krafft, G. A.; Klein, W. L. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1998**, *95*, 6448.
- (271) Barghorn, S.; Nimmrich, V.; Striebinger, A.; Krantz, C.; Keller, P.; Janson, B.; Bahr, M.; Schmidt, M.; Bitner, R. S.; Harlan, J.; Barlow, E.; Ebert, U.; Hillen, H. J. Neurochem. 2005, 95, 834.
- (272) Hoshi, M.; Sato, M.; Matsumoto, S.; Noguchi, A.; Yasutake, K.; Yoshida, N.; Sato, K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2003, 100, 6370.
- (273) Noguchi, A.; Matsumura, S.; Dezawa, M.; Tada, M.; Yanazawa, M.; Ito, A.; Akioka, M.; Kikuchi, S.; Sato, M.; Ideno, S.; Noda, M.; Fukunari, A.; Muramatsu, S. I.; Itokazu, Y.; Sato, K.; Takahashi, H.; Teplow, D. B.; Nabeshima, Y. I.; Kakita, A.; Imahori, K.; Hoshi, M. J. Biol. Chem. 2009, 284, 32895.
- (274) Lauren, J.; Gimbel, D. A.; Nygaard, H. B.; Gilbert, J. W.; Strittmatter, S. M. *Nature* **2009**, *457*, 1128.
- (275) Yu, L.; Edalji, R.; Harlan, J. E.; Holzman, T. F.; Lopez, A. P.; Labkovsky, B.; Hillen, H.; Barghorn, S.; Ebert, U.; Richardson, P. L.; Miesbauer, L.; Solomon, L.; Bartley, D.; Walter, K.; Johnson, R. W.; Hajduk, P. J.; Olejniczak, E. T. *Biochemistry* **2009**, *48*, 1870.
- (276) Ma, B.; Kumar, S.; Tsai, C. J.; Nussinov, R. Protein Eng. 1999, 12, 713.
- (277) Tsai, C. J.; Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 9970.
- (278) Ma, B.; Shatsky, M.; Wolfson, H. J.; Nussinov, R. Protein Sci. 2002, 11, 184.
- (279) Boehr, D. D.; Wright, P. E. Science 2008, 320, 1429.
- (280) Weikl, T. R.; von Deuster, C. Proteins 2009, 75, 104.
- (281) Roychaudhuri, R.; Yang, M.; Hoshi, M. M.; Teplow, D. B. J. Biol. Chem. 2009, 284, 4749.
- (282) Esler, W. P.; Stimson, E. R.; Jennings, J. M.; Vinters, H. V.; Ghilardi, J. R.; Lee, J. P.; Mantyh, P. W.; Maggio, J. E. *Biochemistry* **2000**, *39*, 6288.
- (283) Massi, F.; Straub, J. E. Proteins 2001, 42, 217.
- (284) Gobbi, M.; Colombo, L.; Morbin, M.; Mazzoleni, G.; Accardo, E.; Vanoni, M.; Del Favero, E.; Cantu, L.; Kirschner, D. A.; Manzoni, C.; Beeg, M.; Ceci, P.; Ubezio, P.; Forloni, G.; Tagliavini, F.; Salmona, M. J. Biol. Chem. 2006, 281, 843.

- (285) Klimov, D. K.; Straub, J. E.; Thirumalai, D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2004, 101, 14760.
- (286) Takeda, T.; Klimov, D. K. J. Mol. Biol. 2007, 368, 1202.
- (287) Nguyen, P. H.; Li, M. S.; Stock, G.; Straub, J. E.; Thirumalai, D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2007, 104, 111.
- (288) O'Brien, E. P.; Okamoto, Y.; Straub, J. E.; Brooks, B. R.; Thirumalai, D. J. Phys. Chem. B 2009, 113, 14421.
- (289) Takeda, T.; Klimov, D. K. Biophys. J. 2009, 96, 442.
- (290) Takeda, T.; Klimov, D. K. J. Phys. Chem. B 2009, 113, 11848.
- (291) Halperin, I.; Ma, B.; Wolfson, H.; Nussinov, R. *Proteins* **2002**, *47*, 409.
- (292) Andrusier, N.; Mashiach, E.; Nussinov, R.; Wolfson, H. J. Proteins 2008, 73, 271.
- (293) Schneidman-Duhovny, D.; Nussinov, R.; Wolfson, H. J. *Proteins* **2007**, *69*, 764.

- (294) Bitan, G.; Kirkitadze, M. D.; Lomakin, A.; Vollers, S. S.; Benedek, G. B.; Teplow, D. B. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 2003, *100*, 330.
- (295) Zhu, L.; Zhang, X. J.; Wang, L. Y.; Zhou, J. M.; Perrett, S. J. Mol. Biol. 2003, 328, 235.
- (296) Kodali, R.; Wetzel, R. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 2007, 17, 48.
- (297) Zheng, J.; Jang, H.; Ma, B.; Nussinov, R. J. Phys. Chem. B 2008, 112, 6856.
- (298) Zheng, J.; Jang, H.; Nussinov, R. Biochemistry 2008, 47, 2497.
- (299) Miller, Y.; Ma, B.; Nussinov, R., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2010, in press.

CR900377T